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The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Romeo and Julieta Room of the El Tropicano Riverwalk Hotel, San Antonio, Texas, Tuesday afternoon, July 31, 2007, and was called to order at 3:15 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers.

CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  If the Full Council could come to order, please.  As indicated earlier, we’re going to go ahead and begin the full council meeting.  We’ll defer reading of the public hearing statement until tomorrow morning when we have more folks who might be here to testify.
Due to our schedule, we’re going to defer the committee reports until tomorrow, because we may be hearing testimony on those reports and deliberations we had earlier in the week, but we can go ahead and take care of our Adoption of the Agenda, Approval of Minutes, and, of course, the Other Business and Closed Session.  

We’ll take care of those this afternoon and that will put us on track, for those who are trying to determine what their travel plans are, it should put us on track to finish tomorrow afternoon.  With that, I would ask if there are any additions to the agenda.

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Under Other Business, I would respectfully request that we add a discussion on the charterboat moratorium.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear any objection to adding a discussion regarding the charterboat moratorium?  Hearing none, I have an Other Business item that I don’t believe got included as well and it’s the upcoming workshop on the Magnuson-Stevens Reauthorization Act.  I would like to add that to Other Business as well.  Do we have any objections to adding that to Other Business?  Hearing none, so ordered.  Do I hear any additions or changes to the agenda?  

MR. PHILIP HORN:  Move we adopt.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved that we adopt and seconded by Mr. Daughdrill.  All those in favor of adoption of the agenda say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The agenda is passed as altered.

With that, are there any corrections to the minutes?  Hearing no corrections to the minutes, the minutes are adopted as written.  Are there any objections?  Hearing none, so ordered.

With that, we move to Other Business.  That takes us to Tab K.  The first tab under K is K-1 and I think there’s actually K-1 and K-1(a).  That’s a request for a letter.  I think the letter was addressed or the email was addressed to Harlon.  Would you like to explain that, Harlon?  Then I’m going to turn to Mr. McLemore, I believe.

OTHER BUSINESS
MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Senator Vitter from Louisiana has gotten two or three of the other councils to sign onto House Resolution 6 by Senators Inouye and Stevens in Congress and that particular resolution takes 5 percent of the oil and gas revenues from the federal waters and puts it into grant money that would go into grants for coastal states to help the states in coastal zone management, help them in mitigating offshore problems and also in maybe even helping us as a council find other funding sources to do some of our programs that we might need to do.
The only things I think we need to look at, of course, is who gets all the money and it’s based on coastline and so I’m sure Alaska would get a lot of money, but other than that, I don’t see anything to where it would hurt us as a council to go ahead and support this legislation.

Again, it helps coastal management planning, it helps coastal estuarine land protection, it helps in efforts to protect the managed living marine resources, include fisheries, coral reefs, research management and enhancement.

It mitigates damage for offshore, which we’re looking at with our aquaculture.  It’s got a lot of things that are positive, efforts to protect and restore coastal lands and wetlands, long-term coastal and ocean research and education and monitoring natural resource management, regional and multi-state management efforts designed to manage, protect, or restore the coastal zone and ocean resources.

It’s got a lot of positive thought processes in it and it would take money from the oil and gas revenues, 5 percent, and put it into this program.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. McLemore, I’ve asked you to kind of take a look at this, because I had some concerns about whether or not we would be considered lobbying in this effort and would you like to speak to that?
MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  That information was not in the letters that I had to review.  However, let me ask a question.  Is there a request from Senator Vitter to respond to this or are you just taking your own initiative to comment on it?

MR. PEARCE:  Vitter’s staff sent us a request.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  At this point, it’s not introduced.  There’s a couple of issues that I think we have to deal with.  One is it’s not introduced and the second is, as you said, we do have a request asking us to possibly make a statement or a letter of support.  This is a different issue, Mike.  I’m sorry and I thought you had a chance to maybe look at K as well, but this is a totally different issue.

MR. MCLEMORE:  If you have a request for information, basically, of your position on something from the Hill, I don’t think there’s a problem with responding to that.  The other items that you showed me were not in that vein.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does anyone else have concern that we don’t have a bill yet and that we actually know what will be in the bill as filed?

MS. BOBBI WALKER:  I think this is great.  It’s an absolutely wonderful idea, but I do have a problem with the Ocean Policy Trust Fund Council who, from what I understood in reading this legislation, will be the body that decides where the money is spent.

I would ask Harlon if the Senator’s staffer is asking us to or if the council would be able to make recommendations on this legislation or is Senator Vitter just wanting us to sign off on it?

MR. PEARCE:  I think that anything we give back to them in a positive response would be fine.  If we want to make recommendations, that’s perfectly fine with me.  I know there’s two or three other councils that have already signed off on this particular legislation and the bill is in our paperwork here to read.  Anything you want to do, I’m sure they would be appreciative.

MR. VERNON MINTON:  I think it’s a good idea to return some of this to the affected states, but in here, they’re allocating based on shoreline and based on coastal population and there’s no mention of how many oil or gas rigs are being put off that particular state’s coast.

If we go forward with this recommendation or go forward with some type of letter, I would certainly like included in there that this also be part of that process that they allocate this based on use.  We’ve got states that say we don’t want those things off of our shoreline, but are going to have the largest amount of shoreline.  It doesn’t seem to be quite equitable to me.

MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  I would agree, too.  I think we need to review this quite a bit more before we continue sending a letter, based upon past history with Alaska’s share of proceeds for coastline and coastal work.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion?

MS. KAREN FOOTE:  I would like to see the council send a generic, at least, letter of support for increased data collection.  We just had Larry give us an impassioned lets-get-together-and-give kind of speech and I would like to support that the Gulf is in desperate need of this type of money, if that’s possible.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  To paraphrase, Ms. Foote is, I think, suggesting we just send a letter asking for support of more monies for data collection and management purposes.  Is that fair, Ms. Foote?

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, do you think it would be helpful -- I don’t want to tell Senator Vitter that we don’t like it all.  There’s just a few things that are in here that I think the council needs to take some time to discuss.  Could we include in that letter that by our next council meeting or something that we would have some recommendations?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We could.  I don’t know the timing of this.  I suspect that, given the way Washington works, we would have ample time to wait until November, but I can’t guarantee that.

MR. MINTON:  If you look at the transmittal letter to Wayne, that was June 28th.  I don’t know what -- Then from Harlon it was June 22nd and this thing was introduced June 20th.  I don’t know if there’s time or not, but if there is, I certainly agree with everyone trying to put some more time into this and hopefully raise some other issues that would be pertinent to this bill.  5 percent of that amount of money is a big pot and so we would like to make sure it’s equitably distributed. 

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had some discussion.  Either we’re going to have to put a motion on the board that kind of summarizes where we’re at to date or we could defer until we could maybe get more information at our next meeting or take the mid-step that Karen was suggesting.

MR. HENDRIX:  I make a motion that we put it on the agenda for consideration at the next meeting of more analysis of what this bill is all about and what benefits it would bring to the Gulf of Mexico natural resources.  Then we can make a knowledgeable move on whether or not to send the letter of support there and in the interim, get a timeline on when we need to do it as well.

MR. PEARCE:  I can understand everybody’s thought process, but I don’t think we have that kind of time and if we have any suggestions that we can bring forward to help them in their consideration of this bill -- From what I’m looking at, it’s a good pot of money that could come down to all the states and to help us in a lot of our problems.

These grants could come in and solve a lot of our stock assessment problems, possibly.  There’s all sorts of things this money could be used for and I don’t want to give them a non-committal to it.  I think if we’ve got an idea that we’ve got some problems, then let’s talk about it and let’s get it on the table and get a letter to them.

MR. HORN:  I think if there’s any chance at all of the Gulf Council’s area getting money -- Something for nothing is always questionable, but in this case, if we can get anything out of it, I think it would be a plus in order to get some other things done.
As we all know, everybody is strapped for money, except Larry, but every agency is understaffed and overworked and even this council.  We’ve got so many irons in the fire right now that I think we’re doing a slipshod job on a lot of things because of that.

We’re under timeframes that we have to look at and, again, I know throwing money at things is not always the answer, but in this case, I think if we could get anything out of it that it would be a real plus and if this is not lobbying or anything else that’s illegal to the council process, then I think that this is a real positive thing.

DR. TOM MCILWAIN:  I support some methodology of trying to support the concept of this and maybe some type of general letter supporting the concept that they are trying to come up with might appropriate to do this.  I think it’s a good idea.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion on the board, but we haven’t had a second.  Hearing no second, the motion dies for lack of a second.

DR. ROBERT SHIPP:  I would like to offer a motion that this council does send a letter of support for this bill and that council staff have editorial license to include areas of concern that we discuss at this meeting.

MR. PEARCE:  I’ll second that.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a motion and a second and the areas of concern that I’ve heard, just for the record, are those of concern about states receiving money in disproportionate share to maybe the amount of oil and gas platforms, et cetera, used off their coastline.  That’s one of the concerns.  The other concern -- Ms. Walker, go ahead with a second concern.

MS. WALKER:  The second concern is the membership of the Ocean Policy Trust Fund Council, which when I read this, I understand this is going to be the council that will decide which states get money and how much they get for the different projects.

It’s top heavy and if all of you will look at the bill, it starts on page 11, the make-up.  I think the only way the Gulf is going to get adequate representation is that we need to ask for a commercial and a recreational representative from the Gulf, rather than the way they’ve got up set up now, which they’re going to have one person appointed from the east coast and one from the Gulf and one from the West and one from Alaska.

I would like to see a recreational and a commercial from each of these areas at least serve on this council so that the needs of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council will actually go before this council or we may not see much, if any, of the money.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have the concern regarding the membership and the suggestion that we make the recommendation that we have a recreational and commercial within the context of our letter.  I’ve got several people on the list, but is there someone specifically to that point first?

MR. PERRET:  Bobbi, four members and at least two must be commercial and so I have to assume the other two members are going to be recreational and/or charter, because NGOs are mentioned in another section.

MS. WALKER:  Corky, why don’t we -- It’s two commercial and what if the commercial is from Alaska, which that’s probably the commercial representative will come from Alaska, and the west coast or the east coast?

It doesn’t say recreational in here at all.  It talks about academic, it talks about non-profit conservation organizations and it says the private sector, but then of the private sector, it defines two of them as commercial.  I do have a problem with the recreational sector not even mentioned in it.

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  The other item, I think, is a need that you can express in the letter for extensive management measures require more sophisticated data programs and so forth.  You can just mention that in the letter and I think it would satisfy Karen’s issue.

MR. HORN:  I was just going to comment on Bobbi’s comments that this is a letter from Senator Vitter and I think he’s from Louisiana and I think to express those kinds of concerns at this time is a little strong, in my mind.  

Again, this is -- We’re trying to latch on to something that we might get something and if we don’t, we never had it to start with.  I think we’re sort of putting the cart before the horse.  Let’s see what the money is first.

MR. HENDRIX:  I would echo Ms. Walker’s concerns and also -- If you look under Part Number 1, In General, the Secretary shall allocate grants under the program among the eligible coastal states according to a formula under which 31 percent of the funds are allocated equally among coastal states that have a coastal management program.

It doesn’t say anything about energy resources or utilization of energy resources off of their coastline.  That means every single state that has a coastal zone program, the money will be split among them.

It goes on to say 31 percent will be based on the percentage of tidal coastline.  They’re whittling this thing down to where Alaska is going to get the lion’s share and for us to come in and support this so that the Gulf coast can split up $1 million --

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got Ms. Walker in response and then I’m going to try to summarize the concerns again or at least have a comment about the concerns.

MS. WALKER:  Philip, Senator Vitter isn’t introducing this bill.  If you’re turn to Tab K, Number 1, it’s a letter from a staffer in Senator Vitter’s office and it’s going to be introduced by Senators Stevens and Inouye and you know how they take care of their areas.  I don’t think we’re stepping out of bounds.  I think for once we’re standing up and saying give us our share.

MR. HORN:  We don’t have a share yet.  We don’t have a share yet.  Vitter’s office is the one that requested the support and I think you need to kind of keep that in mind, of who you’re addressing this to, because they’re the ones that asked.  

I know that Senator Stevens is very strong, but as we speak, they’re up there ransacking his house in Alaska right now.  He’s got problems like everybody else.  It was on the news this morning.  Everybody has got troubles, but I don’t think we need to just say yes, we like it, but this is the only way we like it.  Let’s just kind of take the bird in hand first.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  In summary, I think we can basically speak to the issue Joe was speaking to, which is really Vernon’s issue, the disproportionate share and the possibility of unequal funding.  The membership one, either we’re going to have be very pointed and say it or we’re not, guys.  We could just say we have concerns over the membership of the committee, but we need to know that now versus after we’ve written the letter.

If you want to amend the motion that we have up here, which doesn’t list those concerns, but it gives up editorial license, you either need to do that now or we’re going to keep it and give us some editorial license.

MR. SIMPSON:  This is the council’s letter, but I think maybe if I was writing it that it would say something like the Gulf of Mexico, which is a large oil and gas producer, is concerned about the lack of direct representation on the Trust Council and note that without saying this you should have this and this, 1, 2, 3, 4, and here’s the names and addresses.

The other point is, back to Joe, a clarification, that the 31 percent for this and 31 percent for that and 7 percent for this, that’s the amount of the total that is going to be eligible.  You’re not going to take whatever that totals up to and just write a check to those states.

The states will have to submit a plan or proposal, if you would.  It’s kind of like a MARFIN pot and the states would have to submit projects and those would be approved by this Trust Fund Council or whatever.  I don’t know if you quite got that or not, Joe.

MR. HENDRIX:  That’s not the way I understood it to read, Larry.  It sounded like the money would be split according to that.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would encourage all members to write their own letters to their senators and representatives and that might help us here.

DR. MCILWAIN:  It seems as though we should put a positive thing on this thing and support Senator Vitter’s effort to act on the behalf of the Gulf and we can express some concerns for some of these issues that have been brought up, but I would cast the letter in a very positive light and I think what Senator Vitter is looking for is support from all of the constituency of the Gulf to assist Senators Inouye and Stevens in passing this legislation.  I would do it in a positive light.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding the motion on the board?  Hearing no further discussion, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes and we will proceed with writing a letter.

With that, that turns us to the second tab in Tab K.  That would be Tab K-2 and K-2(a).  I think they’re referring to a similar thing from the Joint Ocean Commission Initiative and now I will turn to Mr. McLemore, who had an opportunity to look at this one.  I’m sorry for the confusion on the earlier one.

MR. MCLEMORE:  This is a little different, because you don’t have a request for information.  I think it would be more comfortable or you would be on safer ground if you did have someone -- If there were a request from the Hill on your position on this. 

Otherwise, it would appear to sort of be unilaterally just sort of doing that and, of course, you can’t use appropriated funds for that.  I did send an inquiry around to the other regional councils to find out if anybody else had heard about this.

The only positive response that I got was from Joel McDonald up in New England and I guess the Mid-Atlantic Council received these letters, but did not sign them.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mike.  Is there any further discussion then regarding K-2 and K-2(a)?

MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Are we talking about the one that is trying to build support for the Convention on the Law of the Sea?  That’s real important.  We really need to support that, I would say.

MR. MCLEMORE:  There’s no reason that you can’t write individually, but it’s the manner in which it came in.  I think that’s problematic.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  They may have sent that to me as an individual really, because they sent me back another notice in my name saying if you hadn’t responded by July 12th then forget it.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The Ocean Conservancy also forwarded it under their letterhead to both you and I.  They forwarded it to the council, but I think Mike still has some concerns that we haven’t been asked specifically from a member of Congress to weigh in on this and is that paraphrasing correctly?

MR. MCLEMORE:  That’s correct.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion on that?  Ms. Morris, do you have anything that might shed some light?

MS. MORRIS:  You just said the Ocean Conservancy, but you meant the Ocean Commission and is that right?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We also got a letter, and I don’t know whether it was in your packet, that was -- It wouldn’t be, because it was dated July 30th, but it’s asking us to comment as well.  Is there any other discussion?  Hearing none, we’ll move on to K-3, K-3(a) and K-3(b).  I don’t know that there’s anything to do with K-3(a) and (b), since they’re going to be here tomorrow, but, Wayne, go ahead.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That’s the background material for the presentation by NMFS on the shark issue tomorrow and we just housed it in K-3.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I believe that was all our scheduled items.  Next, we will turn to Mr. Perret for his additional item to Other Business.

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I received a call -- In fact, I received two or three calls from a gentleman who on June 20th of this year wrote a letter to Dr. Crabtree and I asked staff to make copies for each of you at the table, which I think you have.

I’ll just read part of the letter.  The gentleman is from Leakesville, Mississippi.  In July of 2005, he purchased a thirty-one-foot charter vessel with mackerel and reef fish permits or reef fish and migratory pelagic permits for his pleasure and to one day obtain his Coast Guard captain’s license and do some charter fishing.
They expired in July of 2005.  Of course, we all know what happened on August 29th of 2005 and for this gentleman, it caused major damage to his business, which is a farm supply house in Mississippi, his farming operations in Mississippi and in Alabama, and to his home and to the charterboat he purchased.

As he says in his letter, he certainly had other things on his mind in the last twenty-two months in trying to get his life back in order.  Renewing his charter permits weren’t one of his priorities and he was unaware, according to him, until a few weeks ago that the one-year grace period for renewal had expired.

Prior to the storm, he had completed all course work and testing to obtain his captain’s license.  All of that paperwork and documentation was lost to the devastation of the hurricane at the Coast Guard station in New Orleans.  We know that’s a fact.

It’s been in the last two weeks from the date of the letter that he says he got his license, Coast Guard license, and it was issued from the Seattle, Washington Coast Guard station.  He’s requesting that we, in some sort of way, allow him to renew his charter permits, where he’s willing to pay back fees and so on and so forth.

He understands, he says in his letter, why there was a moratorium put in place, but that he feels that this act of nature and his not fulfilling the requirement of that one year to renew his permits that special circumstances prevail and that we, the council and National Marine Fisheries Service, take that into consideration and see what we can do to try and implement something that would allow individuals like this to renew their permit.

Like I said, I don’t know this gentleman.  I’ve talked to him two or three times.  Now, I will say this.  Having lost just about everything I had to Katrina, I’ve got a lot of sympathy for people like this.

I still don’t have -- If I had any renewing permits, it wouldn’t be on my top priority either.  I guess if that were my sole livelihood, it probably would be.  In this gentleman’s case, he had not charter fished before and so it was not one of his priority items following the storm.
I understand he also contacted members of the council and he’s talked, I think, to Dr. Crabtree, besides the letter that was sent.  I would just like to hear other council members’ and/or Dr. Crabtree’s opinion on this and what we would have to do to reopen this permit situation for individuals that were affected by Katrina and Rita and the storms of 2005.

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  I have talked to Mr. Coaker about this and this one is complicated, because he apparently bought a vessel and the charter certificates in July.  If you look at the permits that are attached to letter you have, you’ll see they’re in the name of a John Lee.

He bought the permits, but they were never transferred and so he doesn’t own a permit and never has owned a permit and he can’t renew the permit at all.  This permit belonged to John Lee and then expired, because the transfer never even took place too and so that’s a further complication with it.

There is no provision in the regulations to allow hardship in cases like these and this is not unusual.  I get eight or nine or ten people a year who lose permits because they fail to renew them on time and there are a variety of reasons that come up for it and certainly we all understand the damages done by Katrina, but I simply don’t have any authority to make an exception in this one case and renew his permit.

The only way, I think, that you could resolve this would be to amend the plan somehow to allow for people who have lost their permits to renew them.

There’s Katrina and Rita, but there was also Wilma that came through South Florida and there was Ivan and there are a lot of things you would have to think about here and it’s up to you how you want to handle this, but you’re going to have to make sure that we’re treating everybody the same and being consistent with how we’re dealing with it.

MR. MINTON:  I also talked to Mr. Coaker and, Roy, I understand what you’re saying and I know you’re technically correct, but we found out through Congress’s appropriation of the monies into the Gulf to help fishermen how tough it was just to contact some people.  Their houses weren’t there anymore.  They didn’t have post office boxes, in some cases because the post office wasn’t there anymore.

We need to fix this and I think Congress would certainly be amenable and I don’t know how to fix it either, but just to give this guy and others a blanket response that it wasn’t provided for -- I don’t think we can ever provide for all of the things that are going to happen after a hurricane like Katrina or Ivan or Wilma or Andrew or whatever, but we should be able to find something.

A plan amendment is going to take two years probably, if not longer.  There’s got to be some way of coming up with a better solution than telling these folks that they didn’t get it.  I don’t have an answer, but I would certainly support any way that we can try to help this and others.  I agree with trying to help do the same thing all the time.

MR. WILLIAM TEEHAN:  Roy, let me ask you this.  Did money change hands between Mr. Lee and the gentleman that wrote the letter?  Do we know that?

DR. CRABTREE:  I have no knowledge of that, but his letter says “I purchased a thirty-one-foot center console boat with charter certificates” and so my assumption is that there was some sort of exchange.

MR. TEEHAN:  The permits weren’t transferred probably because of the date that the purchase happened and Katrina and the bureaucracy that’s involved or --

DR. CRABTREE:  I believe that Mr. Coaker says that -- He refers to his renewal of it.  Whether he was aware that he had to apply to our office and transfer the permits or not, I’m not clear on.  If I could, just to Vernon.  Vernon, I understand what you’re saying and I feel terrible about these kinds of situations, but I cannot help this man.

The regulations don’t allow me to do it.  The only way to help this gentleman is to amend the plan and change it so that I have the authority to renew his permit, but I can’t violate the regulations.  I just can’t do that.  

The position that would put me in, if I started violating the regulations just because I felt like it was the right thing to do, that’s a slippery slope and I don’t think any of you would want to have a Regional Administrator who was unilaterally deciding when he’ll obey the regulations and when he won’t.  Really, the only way to fix this or to address this would be to amend the plan, as far as I can see.

MR. MINTON:  Outside of a plan amendment, is there any more expedient way to handle this?  Is there any other provision besides a straight plan amendment?

MR. MCLEMORE:  The only other thing that comes to mind is an emergency rule, but I don’t think two years later this necessarily is going to constitute an emergency.  I wanted to point out that we’ve actually litigated the denial of permits that were not timely submitted, applications that were not timely submitted or qualified here, and prevailed in those cases.

This is not something we can just lightly do.  It will take a plan amendment or if you can come up with an emergency rationale.  As Roy said, this is not an uncommon situation.  We see this with some frequency.

MR. HORN:  This situation is just another example that we can never envision everything that’s going to happen when we make these rules and regulations and this is one situation.  The guys in Leakesville, Mississippi, which is seventy-five miles north of the coast, but even 200 miles from the coast, the electricity was still off in the State of Mississippi for pushing three weeks.  That’s how far and devastating this storm was.

Now, everybody can come up with a hardship of some sort.  This one perhaps is a little different, because not only did he have a hardship, but everybody around him that he was in contact with was in the same boat he was in.  He wasn’t just one person that his grandmother passed away and that sort of thing and it was an isolated person, even though it is.

Everybody he deals with and dealt with is still trying to do something positive to get back together.  I know even in our town that our post office is still in a trailer and is going to be for a long time.

I know mail has always been a big question, but this guy -- I know what he’s talking about and trying to get things back together.  It’s difficult.  It’s been two years and it’s still difficult.  We’ve done almost nothing to our plant.  We’re operating, but we’re barely operating, on a shoestring, and wondering every day should we continue or should we close.

This guy, maybe he’s over the hump now and I don’t know what it is, but I think that we need to kind of consider something and even if it is an emergency plan or an emergency rule, even if it is for one person.  I think that’s acceptable.  I think we’ve got a management plan in the United States for one boat.  There used to be, in Hawaii, I think.

We do things for individuals and I think if there’s ever a case that this is one of them and I would support anything we could do to help this guy.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I had Mr. Perret on the list next, but can I ask a point of clarification, because this plan has been out of the council for a little while.  Can Phil or Roy remind me of transferability clauses within the context of that plan?

DR. CRABTREE:  The permits are fully transferable.

MR. PERRET:  I’m not trying to do this for any one guy.  I’m trying to do this for any individuals that were impacted by these storms, Wilma, Rita, Katrina.  Mike, you say this is not an uncommon situation, quote, unquote, and I totally disagree with you.

I have sat on hardship boards and believe me, I’ve heard probably not as many stories as Dr. Crabtree has, but I’ve heard a number of them and like Philip says, so and so was ill and so and so died and mechanical problems and all that and you feel for them.

Having gone through this storm, maybe I’m a little bit closer than others in here.  Philip says three weeks.  Hell, I didn’t have a place to live for three months and no clothes for -- I don’t know how bad this guy was affected, but I’m sure there’s others like him.

I just think we should do something to try and accommodate people that want to get into this fishery even though our rules say he missed out.  If a plan amendment is the only way to do it, we -- Hopefully you council members that are going to be here in the future, for a much longer period of time than me, keep that in mind when we develop whatever we develop or this council develops whatever they develop with moratoriums and so on and so forth.

I think there does need to be a vehicle for these situations.  What would a plan amendment take?  A year if we’re on the fast track, roughly?

DR. CRABTREE:  It depends on what all is in it, but let’s say you did an amendment just to say that the Regional Administrator can take into account hardship claims related to these storms and that’s it.  I don’t know and I would have to defer to staff, but I think once it was submitted to us that our rulemaking procedure would take around six months. 

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got three people left on the list and I’m going to entertain those, but then either we’re going to move on or we’ve at least got to come to some closure here as to how we’re going to move forward.

MR. TEEHAN:  I agree with Corky.  In Florida, we do take into consideration hardship cases for endorsements and permits.  I’m just curious and I guess my original question was is this an isolated incident or are there a number of these sorts of permit issues resulting from Katrina?

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not sure, Bill, how many of them resulted from Katrina.  I seem to recall someone who was affected by Hurricane Wilma, but I think that was a snapper grouper permit that they lost.  The problem is that there may be people who came in to renew their permit and called the permit office and were told it’s too late and you can’t renew it and then they never said anymore about it and so I wouldn’t know.
I’m aware of Mr. Coaker because he’s written a number of letters and things.  It’s very difficult for me to say, but as Mike said -- I don’t think, Corky, Mike was saying that Katrina wasn’t an unusual event.  There was no question that it was an unusual event, but having people lose their permits because they don’t renew them, that’s not an unusual event.

It happens in all of our fisheries.  It’s happened in this charterboat fishery and all the other ones and there are a variety of reasons why they lose their permits, but when I go into our permit database and look at it, all I know is so-and-so had a permit and now it’s gone.

If you go into my permit database, you won’t find Mr. Coaker, because according to our database, he’s never owned a permit.  All you’re going to find is there’s a John Lee who had a permit and never renewed it, for whatever reason.  It’s not even something that we could go in and look at, necessarily, and tell you how many people tried to renew it and weren’t allowed to as opposed to folks who just forgot about it and never even raised it as an issue again.

MR. PERRET:  Just as an example of type of things going on, this gentleman completed all course work for his captain’s license prior to the storm, August of 2005.  All of that was lost in the Coast Guard office in New Orleans and he got his license approximately two weeks ago from June of 2007.

It took two years just to get that and that’s a government agency.  Think of individuals with their records and so on and so forth.  I lost records in three places and thank goodness I had another place with copies.

DR. CRABTREE:  I understand, Corky, and if the council wants to amend the plan to provide for some sort of hardship provision, that’s up to you to decide how you want to handle this.  All I can tell you is what the regulations say right now and what the process for amending those regulations are and that’s the best I can do.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve asked the Coast Guard to try to respond to that particular issue of lost paperwork.

LCDR ELIZABETH KEISTER:  For those of you that don’t know, the Regional Exam Center was in Gentilly, which is actually New Orleans East.  It was under eight-and-a-half feet of water and all records that were not electronic were lost.

They’re trying to currently regenerate about thirty years worth of data that they’ve had it apparently freeze dried and they are sorting through it using FBI technology to try to regenerate all these handwritten documents.

Because the demand was so great in the area, they had moved to an electronic system, but they had never gone back and retroactively transferred the stuff that was handwritten and those were all in file cabinets and they were underwater in Gentilly for a month.  That’s kind of the battle that we’re fighting on that front.

MR. SIMPSON:  I can’t help but comment.  It cost Jackson County, Mississippi thousands of dollars and a Texas firm got the freeze dried contract to do the land records.  The second comment that I can’t resist is that this all gives us pause now to realize the benefit of electronic databases and so forth and I’m proud that the commission saved all of those paper copies from the roaches on some of the fisheries that we deal with.

My real question is -- Roy, this may be unfair in your response to Bill, but for the council’s decision of whether or not to proceed with a plan amendment or not, can you give an estimate -- I know this may be unfair, given your response to Bill, but Mike or Phil, can you give us your best estimate of the number that we’re talking about that may be involved in these hardship cases from a point in time, let’s say Wilma and before the storm or some point in time?

DR. CRABTREE:  The best I could do would be to call the permits office and ask them of all the fishing permits we issue, how many of them expired and were lost after Katrina and then all of those permits would potentially be eligible to come back in.

I don’t know that we would have any way to verify that the hurricane had anything to do, necessarily, with why the permit -- I could call the permits office and try to find out, of all of our permits, how many of them expired since Katrina and then were -- The one year renewal period lapsed and they weren’t renewed.  I could find out that for you and report back to full council, if you would like to know.

MS. WALKER:  Please bear with me.  First, a question for Mike.  I know, Corky, that you said Senator Lott’s office had contacted you about this guy and so I’m going to ask Mike first.  Can a senator or a congressman -- I know that they do this in the Jones Act, when boats aren’t built in the U.S., and could Senator Lott go and get special legislation for just this individual?
MR. MCLEMORE:  I hear that’s done on the west coast from time to time.

MS. WALKER:  That’s a possibility.  The first year I was on the council was when we adopted the FMP that implemented this moratorium on charterboats.  I wish I had more experience at that time, because I probably would not have supported not including no hardships.

I’ve heard many sad stories since we’ve done that that would have made me change my mind had I known that then, but I also know -- Roy, correct me if I’m wrong, but I think we reopened that moratorium at least on two occasions.

I also remember the motive behind that fishery management plan to put the moratorium in place on the charterboats and the biggest motive was to protect the recreational sector and bag limits and seasons associated with red snapper.  

We were told at that time that we could protect our six-month season and our four fish bag limit and unfortunately, that didn’t happen.  This council may want to look at just rescinding the moratorium on charterboats, period.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding this?

MR. PERRET:  I would like to move that we proceed with a plan amendment to lift the charterboat permit moratorium for those individuals that failed to renew their permits during the required period of time that were affected by Hurricanes Katrina, Rita, and Wilma.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was seconded by Mr. Minton.  I have a question.  Because you’re limiting it to charterboat and I can -- In answering Larry’s question from Roy a little bit, we’ve already experienced people in Texas who have been affected in the Gulf shrimp moratorium.

When you only limit it to one fishery here, if you are going to say there’s a hardship associated with those storms, I think you have an uphill battle, but that’s just my comment.

DR. CRABTREE:  One point though to your -- If you did what you’ve got here, Corky, Mr. Coaker still would not be allowed to have a permit.  He never has owned a charterboat permit and so he didn’t fail to renew his permit.  It’s more complicated than that.

MR. PERRET:  I think I’m going to withdraw it at this time, if I may.  I would like staff and NMFS to look into this.  Roy, you said you could get your people to look at the number of permits that weren’t renewed and come up with a number.  I’m going to invite Mr. Coaker to come to the next meeting.  It will be in Biloxi and maybe some of you -- I haven’t met him and so we’ll all meet him, perhaps.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Roy made the offer to look into it a little bit more and Corky has asked that he do so.

MR. MINTON:  Roy, based on the comments earlier, could you also look into the impact of this permit moratorium on charter vessels?  If it has not had the impact that it was developed for, then I think the suggestion that maybe it be withdrawn -- If it’s causing more grief than good, then maybe we need to revisit that whole scenario.  Could you get staff to kind of look around in that, please?

DR. CRABTREE:  I can try to do that.  I’m not sure exactly how.  Clearly, if we didn’t have the moratorium, we would have more charterboats fishing than we do today and so the fishing pressure that’s going on, I assume would be more.

I’m not quite sure how to look at that.  We have commercial fisheries that are under limited entry, yet their catches are being reduced as well.  Can you give me something more specific, Vernon, as to how you want us to look at that?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me, so that we don’t get too far off.  Charter effort is what you’re concerned with and we were seeing charter effort increase when we started taking action on that.  You could have effort increases and they may be greater or they may not be.  We don’t really know that after the moratorium.

There may be latent permits out there and there may not be.  I assume that there are, but do you really want us to spend our staff resources on that at this point in time, Vernon?  Would you like for staff to go ahead and reply to Corky and then if that generates more discussion to come back to that?  Okay.

With that, let’s move on.  We have one other Other Business item, the one that I added.  It’s in regards to the Magnuson-Stevens Reauthorization Act workshop coming up on September 25th and 26th.

To give you folks just a little information, it’s by invite.  They’re allowing our council to send five people.  They’re only wanting to keep it to about 125 people and that includes our staff members and so now we’re set for Rick and Wayne and then we have three other members that can go.
Do you all want -- It’s Washington, D.C. and so you probably don’t want to go, Bill.  It’s September 25th and 26th.  Good protocol may be to send your chair and vice chair, though I don’t really want a trip to D.C. as well.  If there is no one with extreme preferences, what you could do is allow me discretion in selecting the third member.

MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to opt out on that, for the reasons that you stated earlier, but also because I have a conflict with an SSC meeting in St. Petersburg on that date.  

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Teehan is already busy.  If I don’t hear anyone else, I will just assume that I’ll make that selection.  I’ll get with Mr. Perret and make the selection.  

MR. PEARCE:  I need to opt out, too.  It’s teal season in Louisiana.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re getting close to football season for the college football fans, too.  There’s a lot of things going on.

DR. SHIPP:  I would assume, Robin, that whoever you all choose, you will consult with and make sure that they’re willing to go and this is not going to be imposed.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would think that would be an appropriate measure to go forward with.  Hopefully we can find someone who will be willing to go.  That then concludes the Other Business items.

MR. PEARCE:  I don’t really have another Other Business item, but I just want to invite all of you all to the Great American Seafood Cook-off in New Orleans this weekend.  That’s sponsored by NOAA and we’re going to have twenty states cooking the seafood of their states in a seafood cooking challenge.

We’re going to have an alligator cooking contest and we’re going to have lots of different booths there and so anybody that’s in New Orleans as a council member, come on down and I’ll get you in the door.  It will be a really nice event to come to.

MR. BILL DAUGHDRILL:  Mr. Chairman, did we schedule the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper Advisory Panel meeting?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The last I heard on the Ad Hoc Recreational Advisory Panel meeting was that we were waiting until after the fishing season.  Even though we had council members who were urgently asking us to move forward, we then kind of got held up when members that we had selected could not show up at that meeting.

It would be after the season and did we actually schedule a date yet or is it just going to be in the October/September timeframe?  We haven’t scheduled a date yet.

This is the point where we ask anyone if they have something in their Director’s Reports they would like to highlight.  Is there anything in your director’s report that you would like to highlight?  Dr. Crabtree has a couple of items.

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll just be brief.  We have had some issues and concerns with the vessel monitoring system implementation.  In particular, there have been some concerns about battery drainage and so we’ve had folks ask us to provide for, when they’re at the dock for extended periods, a power-down exemption.  

We are getting ready to file a proposed rule at the Federal Register.  I think it will file tomorrow probably and publish either later this week or early next week that will have a comment period on allowing a power-down provision and some other things like that for the VMS system.

I also wanted to point out to you that the, because I’ve had some questions about this, the current interim rule that’s in place in the red snapper fishery expires on September 29th of 2007.  We are now working on an extension of this rule that will keep it in place until Amendment 14/27 is done.

Finally, I wanted to point out to you that the Notice of Availability for Amendment 14/27 published on July the 26th and we sent out a Fishery Bulletin electronically, I think, on Thursday of last week and it should be getting to folks.

We have had a number of concerns expressed over the last while about the red snapper IFQ system and we have, I think, made a lot of improvements in the system in terms of the three-hour notification.  We are working on a provision that will allow for the participants to use their VMS unit to make the three-hour notifications of landings. 

This will provide screens that will come up on their VMS system where they can enter in the required information and submit it electronically and I think that that will resolve some of the problems we’ve had with them using cell phones, primarily, for the three-hour notifications.

We had answering services in our permits office taking those calls, but the connections are bad and we often have had some problems with that.   I wanted to make you folks aware that we have put a lot of effort into making improvements in this program and particularly trying to respond to the concerns that the fishermen have raised and those are the things I wanted to point out, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a couple of questions for you, Dr. Crabtree.

MR. HORN:  I have two.  Dr. Crabtree, what are you all going to determine an extended period of time at the dock?  It killed three of my fishermen, which is all I have.  It killed all three of their batteries in less than two days.  One guy is in Venice and he’s already bought two sets of batteries because it ruined them.

I don’t know what the answer is, but an extended period of time -- At least until you can figure something out, because this is one of those good ideas that didn’t work at this point in time, because of that.  If they’re at the dock, allow them to turn it off.

DR. CRABTREE:  The proposal is seventy-two hours.  The other part of the rule though is it makes a provision for the sleep mode and it makes that allowable, where the units can go into a reduced reporting, which will significantly, I’m told by the vendors, reduce the battery drain by the VMS units.
Those are the things in there, but, Phil, this gentleman you’re talking about and others who have these concerns need to get their comments into us on whether some other time period would be more appropriate.

MR. HORN:  Who do they send them to?

DR. CRABTREE:  They need to send them in as comments on the proposed rule and send them into the Fisheries Service.

MR. HORN:  Again, keep in mind that it’s creating tremendous problems for them.  Again, it’s one of those good ideas that -- The vendors didn’t tell us the truth, apparently, about these units and about what kind of electric usage these things have.  They just really haven’t done what they said they were going to do.

They really haven’t.  They’re a lot more powerful, in terms of battery usage, then they explained to everybody.  At the meeting we had in Galveston where they had both of the vendors there, they both said this won’t do that and I’m going to tell you that just like that it killed everybody’s batteries and they just flat lied.  

There was a guy there with one of them and there was a lady there with the other and they both told me, because I talked to both of them personally, and they both said no, this won’t do that and they did, right away.  Then they started these companies and they would say sure they will and if you leave it on, they’ll drain it down.  It makes for a bad taste in the fishermen’s mouth to do that.  Kind of keep that in mind when you look at that.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m assuming that when that rule publishes that you will let Wayne know so that he can send a note to all the council members and then Mr. Horn can make sure that he gets comments submitted?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, we always send out the electronic copy on these when they file and Wayne and the council gets them and they go out.  That’s the best way to get it to folks, because the paper mail copies can take a while to get there.

MS. WALKER:  Our original date to have VMS on all boats holding commercial permits was in December.  My question is do we have VMS on all commercial vessels as of today?

DR. CRABTREE:  No.

MS. WALKER:  How far are we away from having VMS on all commercial vessels today?

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll see if Hal -- Hal Robbins with Law Enforcement said there were 250 vessels right now that do not have VMS onboard.

MS. WALKER:  How many of those or are any of those participating in the red snapper IFQ?

DR. CRABTREE:  None that he’s aware of and those vessels are not allowed to fish in any of the reef fish fisheries or in any fishery, basically, as a consequence of their having their permit.  Bear in mind that --

MS. WALKER:  None of those 250 vessels are fishing is what you’re saying?

DR. CRABTREE:  They should not be fishing.  There are a lot of reef fish permits in this fishery that have no landings, basically, and are simply latent permits and I have had comments from some people telling me that I’m not going to get a VMS and this is it and I’m getting out of the fishery.

I don’t know specifically what all of these folks are doing, but when their permits expire, they will not be allowed to renew their permits if they don’t have VMS onboard and those permits will be lost.

MS. WALKER:  I listened to the conversation between you and Philip over the problems with the VMS and I know that I’ve talked to some of the fishermen about the battery problems, but this is my concern.  I know that when the council voted to support the FMP, we were under the impression that those VMS would be on 24/7.

I understand the need, until they can perfect it, that we may need to allow them to go into a sleep mode or there may be times when you can allow them to turn them off, but I would also hope that the agency would make an effort to check on those vessels when they’re in sleep mode and when they’re turned off and if those vessels aren’t tied up at that dock, that some type of action would be taken against them.

DR. CRABTREE:  There certainly would be --

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Try to respond to that specifically and then we’re going to stop the two-way conversation here and let others get involved.

DR. CRABTREE:  The sleep mode -- If the vessel moves, it would come out of the sleep mode and go back in.  All the sleep mode is instead of reporting every hour, the reporting frequency goes down to, I think, every four hours or something like that.

The vessels who would require a power-down exemption and be tied at the dock, I’m going to assume that Hal and his folks are going to periodically go make sure these vessels are in fact at the dock and if they’re not, then they would be in violation.  The remaining vessels that don’t have VMS, that problem will self correct.  As I said, those permits will not be renewable and they will be lost.

MR. TEEHAN:  Roy, I think I already know the answer to this question, but where in the system is the red snapper plan amendment now?  I know it’s in Washington.  Can we anticipate being on schedule with it?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, we fully intend to meet the court’s decision and as I said, the Notice of Availability on the amendment has published and we are now in the sixty-day comment period on the amendment, which means we will make a decision on approval and disapproval and those types of things in about eighty or eighty-five days or so.

The proposed rule is in headquarters right now and we’re undergoing some reviews of the proposed rule, but my hope is that that will go to the Federal Register very soon and initiate that comment period.

The other component of meeting the court requirement is the BRD protocol modifications.  That rule is in headquarters and is under review and the second BRD rule that addresses modifications in the fisheye specifications is also, I believe, either under review in General Counsel -- It’s still in NOAA General Counsel.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other business to come before the council?

MS. FOOTE:  Just an update.  In Louisiana, they found white spot disease in wild-caught crawfish and pond-raised crawfish.  It started developing in late May.  It’s kind of quiet right now.  The crawfish season is off, but they did quite a bit of sampling across the state and there’s proposals to sample crabs and shrimp.  

I don’t think those have gotten off the ground yet, but U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service had a representative at all the meetings and NMFS has designated Dr. Jamir to be the NMFS representative if more meetings are convened.  I just wanted to make sure that everybody knew that.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Foote.  Any other business?  Hearing none, then we will vacate the room and go into Closed Session.

(Whereupon, the meeting went into closed session at 4:30 o’clock p.m., July 31, 2007.)

- - -

August 1, 2007

WEDNESDAY MORNING SESSION

- - -

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the Romeo and Julieta Room of the El Tropicano Riverwalk Hotel, San Antonio, Texas, Wednesday morning, August 1, 2007, and was called to order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we start coming to order, please?  Good morning, everyone.  My name is Robin Riechers and as Chairman of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I would like to welcome you all here today.

This is the 212th meeting of the council.  We will allow members of the public to present oral statements in accordance with the schedule published in the agenda.  We may be a little ahead of that this morning.  

Please advise the council staff if you desire to address the council and the way we do that is we’ve got sign-up cards on the back table.  Please fill out a card and have it in the box prior to that testimony time starting.  If you’re going to give written statements, give them to the council staff prior so that we can get the appropriate number of copies made, please.  

In accordance with the 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act, it requires that all oral and written statements include a brief description of the background and interests of the person in the subject of the statement.  All written information shall include the statement of the source and date of such information.

It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit to the council false information regarding any matter the council is considering in the course of carrying out the Fishery Act.

Of course, if you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that you turn those off or turn them to vibrating mode for the duration of the meeting today.  With that, we have a court reporter who will keep the public record for us and so I will turn to my left and have the members identify themselves.

MR. PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi.

LCDR KEISTER:  Lieutenant Commander Beth Keister, 8th Coast Guard District.

MR. HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi.

DR. MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, Mississippi.

MR. HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas.

MR. MCLEMORE:  Mike McLemore, NOAA General Counsel.

DR. CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, National Marine Fisheries Service.

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, National Marine Fisheries Service.

MR. PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana.

MS. FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana.

MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana.

MS. WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama.

MR. MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama.

DR. SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama.

MS. MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida.

MR. BOB GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida.

MR. TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida.

MR. BILL DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida.

MR. GEORGE GEIGER:  George Geiger, South Atlantic Fishery Management Council liaison.

MR. SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council staff.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, everyone.  A couple of announcements I would like to make to start the meeting is there was scheduled a National Marine Fisheries Service and council public question and answer session this afternoon or this evening.  We will try to have that session immediately after the council basically recesses or adjourns.  

We think we’re going to adjourn this afternoon sometime or maybe earlier in the afternoon than we had originally anticipated.  Once we can get the room cleared, we’ll go ahead and have that session and we’ll have one of our staff members also check back in this room at six o’clock, just in case other public members came later just for that.

With that, I would like to take just a moment and we’ve got a couple of people we would like to recognize this morning.  The first one has been around our council since about 1999.  He has served the council very well from 1999 to 2007. 

He’s fixing to start his second career in retirement and we really want to thank him for his years of service.  He’s always a real straight shooter.  He comes to us from Texas and we certainly always appreciate his Texas flair when he comes and talks to us and the other part that he’s always shown the ability to do is really work for management, work to create a bridge between law enforcement and management, and with that, we would like to recognize Dave McKinney.

We have a couple other members we would like to recognize.  We have a couple of departing council members.  The first one we would like to recognize, and he’s not with us today, is Degraaf Adams.  We certainly want to thank Degraaf for his contributions and his active participation and his three years of service to this council, from 2004 to 2007.

We also have a member who is leaving who is with us today, Mr. Philip Horn.  We want to thank Philip for his last three years of service, from 2004 to 2007, but we also want to thank him for his total years of service, which is twelve.  He had served a previous nine-year term on the council.

What we can always say about Philip is he strongly represents his viewpoints and he strongly represents his constituents and he does it with a passion and we certainly appreciate that passion around this table and we appreciate it, Philip.  Lieutenant Commander Keister, could you introduce your new person that you have here today, please?

LCDR KEISTER:  This is Lieutenant Cliff Beard.  He will be taking over or took over, as of last Thursday, as the commanding officer of the Gulf Regional Fisheries Training Center, relieving me of one of my two jobs.  He is going to be taking on that training role and he’s going to be here for the next three years and so we’re breaking him into this whole process.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you and welcome.  With that, to catch everyone up, we actually have already adopted our agenda yesterday afternoon and approved our minutes and so we will be now moving to our presentation from National Marine Fisheries Service on the proposed shark regulations and we have Mr. Mike Clark and Ms. Heather Halter here with us today to do that.  The materials for that presentation, the PowerPoint is under Tab K, Number 3(c).

NMFS PROPOSED SHARK REGULATIONS
MR. MICHAEL CLARK:  Good morning, everyone.  My name is Michael Clark and I work for the HMS Management Division in Silver Spring, accompanied by Heather Halter, who also works in the same office.  

We would like to thank the Gulf Council for giving us this opportunity to present to you a proposed rule and draft environmental impact statement that were published last Friday, July 27th, in the Federal Register, which would amend our Consolidated HMS FMP and proposed new regulations concerning Atlantic shark fisheries.

Basically, just to give you an overview of this morning’s presentation, I would like to summarize the proposed rule and the draft environmental impact statement that came out in the Federal Register last week, provide an overview of the stock status of several shark species that were recently assessed, which is the reason why we’re doing the amendment, outline some of the alternatives and alternative suites that were looked at in the draft EIS and focusing on the current preferred measures and then also obviously give you the opportunity to seek any clarifications or provide any comments and, again, try and answer any questions that you might have at this time.

Just to give you a brief overview of some of the recent stock assessments that were conducted in 2005 and 2006 -- This might be a review to some of you.  The large coastal complex, sandbar sharks, and Gulf and Atlantic blacktips were assessed in the same SEDAR fashion.  The workshops started in 2005, with the data workshop and assessment workshop and then the review workshop, which was completed in 2006.

Some of the results that they determined, the large coastal shark complex the assessment found wasn’t appropriate for the purposes of assessment, because of the different intrinsic rates of increase of the different species that comprise the complex.  Currently, there are eleven species in the large coastal complex.

NMFS determined that the status of those stocks with regards to overfished and overfishing was unknown.  Sandbar sharks were assessed separately, but following the same SEDAR process, and it was found that sandbar sharks are overfished and experiencing overfishing.  The rebuilding timeframe suggested by the assessment was along the lines of seventy years.  The relative biomass in 2004, which was the last year of data used for the assessment, was 0.72, with a relative F of 3.72.

For the first time, blacktips were assessed separately, as two different stocks, the Gulf and Atlantic.  In the Gulf of Mexico, the stock is healthy.  It is not overfished or experiencing overfishing.  However, the assessment was unable to provide reliable estimates of stock size or clear reliable population projections in the Atlantic and therefore, the status was deemed to be unknown with regards to blacktips in the Atlantic.

Dusky sharks were also assessed.  They weren’t assessed following the SEDAR process.  The assessment actually was conducted by the Panama City Lab of the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and started before SEDAR was formally adopted as a means for providing assessments for sharks and they were found to be overfished and experiencing overfishing.  The rebuilding timeframe recommended by the assessment was one to 400 years and, again, overfishing is occurring as well on dusky sharks.

There was a porbeagle shark assessment conducted by the Canadians.  Our Science Center adopted this as applicable and appropriate for management in U.S. waters and that assessment found that porbeagle sharks are overfished, but are not currently experiencing overfishing.  The United States does not have very significant landings of porbeagle sharks.

Essentially, the need for action, why we are proposing this amendment to change Atlantic commercial and recreational shark management measures, is because obviously National Standard 1 requires us to implement rebuilding plans for species that are overfished and also to stop overfishing.

As I described before, sandbar and dusky sharks are both experiencing overfishing and are overfished and porbeagle sharks are simply overfished.  Our intent is to get final measures effective in early 2008.

Just to give you an overview, this Draft EIS was organized somewhat differently than how we had done it in the past and essentially what we looked at were seven key topics that were looked at within a variety of alternative suites and just to give you an overview of some of the key topics that were included and, again, I’ll get into more detail in the presentation on these, but they include quotas, species complexes, commercial retention limits, time/area closures, reporting requirements, seasons, regions, and recreational measures.

Each alternative suite includes measures that address each of those seven key topics that I just described and, again, this will be more clear when I get further into the presentation, but obviously the status quo, which I’ll describe in detail in relation to all of the key topics later in the presentation.

Alternative Suite 2 would limit participation in Atlantic shark fisheries to directed permit holders, which is the directed commercial permit, and recreational anglers, which currently are the charter/headboat and HMS angling permit holders.

Alternative Suite 3 would expand that to include incidental permit holders, which is an incidental commercial permit in addition to the recreational permit holders.  

Alternative Suite 4, which is currently the preferred alternative, would establish a shark research fishery that would essentially come out with a Federal Register notice every year that would invite applicants that have a commercial permit, either directed or incidental, to apply for what essentially would amount to be an exempted fishing permit.

Vessels participating in this research fishery would be able to be allowed sandbar and other shark fisheries subject to 100 percent observer coverage and would be selected to ensure that there is regional and spatial coverage, with the intent of maintaining some fishery dependent data for the next stock assessment that would be coming up for sandbar and other large coastal species.

Outside of that research fishery, vessels would be subject to retention limits and quotas that are consistent with our rebuilding and preventing overfishing objectives for the amendment.  Again, I’ll describe this in more detail further in the presentation.  Alternative Suite 5, the other bookend for NEPA purposes, it would be to close all Atlantic shark fisheries, both commercial and recreational.

Just to give you sort of a graphic depiction, here you see a table that sort of lays out exactly how the presentation and how the alternative suite analysis breaks out.  You see the five alternative suites on the vertical axis and then the seven key topics that are contained with each alternative suite along the top or horizontal axis.

Jumping into the first key topic, which concerns quotas and species complexes, obviously very linked, because in order to have a species complex, you would need to have a quota, with the exception of prohibited species, but just to give you some background, the status quo currently is that there’s roughly a thousand metric tons dressed weight is the commercial large coastal shark quota.  

The small coastal shark quota is 454 metric tons.  There are eleven species in the large coastal complex, including sandbar.  The small coastal complex has four species.

There’s a 488 metric ton quota for pelagic sharks and 273 tons for blue sharks and ninety-two tons for porbeagle and nineteen prohibited species.  There is a sixty metric ton set-aside for public display and research that we administer through our exempted fishing permit program and basically, when there are over or under harvests -- In the commercial fishery, we apply those to the corresponding trimester the following year.

For Alternative Suite 2, which, again, would limit participation in shark fisheries to directed permit holders on the commercial side and both charter/headboat and HMS angling permit holders on the recreational side, this would separate sandbar sharks from the large coastal shark complex, consistent with the recommended total allowable catch that the stock assessment provided for rebuilding to occur with a 70 percent probability by the year 2070.

They recommended a TAC of 158 metric tons dressed weight.  When you account for recreational landings and dead discards in other fisheries, the commercial quota available would be 116.6 metric tons.  

There’s a handout at the back of the room, and I would be happy to go through that at the end of the presentation, that gives a little more detail as to how that quota was established and what numbers were included as far as discards and recreational landings to get from 158, which was recommended by the assessment, to 116 for the commercial quota.


Commercial quota for non-sandbar sharks, basically the ten species of large coastals that are left within the complex, would be 541.2 metric tons.  We based this on logbook data from 2003 to 2005, the coastal fisheries logbook.

The status quo would be maintained for small coastals, pelagics, and blue sharks, essentially because there’s currently an assessment that will be completed by the Southeast Center in a couple of weeks.  The review workshop is scheduled and so we don’t have any new information for small coastals or pelagics or blue sharks and so essentially the quotas and species complexes would be maintained for those species.

However, we are proposing adding porbeagle to the prohibited species list.  As I’ve mentioned before, they are overfished.  Again, the United States does not contribute a significant amount to the landings of this species, but that is what we’re proposing at this time.

Within the exempted fishing permit set-aside, the sixty metric ton whole weight set-aside for EFPs, we would sort of further carve that out to have more specific limits for sandbar sharks, one metric ton dressed weight for research and one metric ton for public display, to sort of minimize fishing mortality in those fisheries.

Dusky sharks would no longer be allowed for public display.  However, there still would be -- At the agency’s discretion, mortality could occur for dusky sharks for scientific research and, again, that would be through the agency’s exempted fishing permit program.

Over harvest would be removed from the next season, as is currently the protocol.  However, for under harvest, there would be a cap of 50 percent of the base quota for species that are healthy.  Species that are overfished, have overfishing occurring, or have an unknown status would not have a carryover of any under harvest.

For Alternative Suite 3, which simply expands the universe of participants to include incidental permit holders and obviously the recreational anglers as well, this would essentially would have a -- We would propose the same quotas as described for Alternative Suite 2 and similarly, with Alternative Suite 4.  

Again, this would establish the small research fishery that would be authorized to land sandbar sharks.  Outside of the research fishery, no sandbar sharks would be allowed on the commercial side.  Alternative Suite 5 would essentially close Atlantic shark fisheries and so there would be no quotas and no species complexes as a result.

Jumping to the next key topic, which would be retention limits, currently for commercial permit holders there’s a 4,000-pound trip limit if you have a directed permit.  There is no trip limit for small coastals or pelagics.  The 4,000-pound trip limit only applies to large coastals.

For incidental permit holders, there’s a five large coastal limit per vessel per trip, in addition to sixteen combined pelagics and small coastals per trip.  Again, as I mentioned, there’s a handout at the back of the room that describes in more detail how we derived the retention limits that are being proposed under the Alternative Suites 2 through 4.

Essentially, for directed permit holders, the retention limit would be reduced to eight sandbar sharks and twenty-one non-sandbar large coastals per trip, but again, no trip limit for small coastals and pelagics.  There’s no new assessments yet or no final determinations on those assessments to require us to implement management measures for small coastals or pelagics.

Incidental permit holders, as I mentioned before under Alternative Suite 2, would not participate in Atlantic shark fisheries.  They would not be able to retain any sharks.  All sharks must be landed with fins on by all permit holders and no sandbar sharks would be allowed with pelagic longline gear onboard the vessel.  

Alternative Suite 3, this would include incidental permit holders in addition to directed permit holders.  The retention limit would be four sandbar sharks per vessel per trip and ten non-sandbar large coastals per vessel per trip.

No trip limit, again, for small coastals and pelagics for directed permit holders.  However, incidental permit holders would be limited to their sixteen pelagics and small coastals combined.  Again, all sharks would be landed with fins on.

In the shark research fishery, retention limits varied, depending on whether or not vessels are participating in the shark research fishery or not.  Within the research fishery, there would be higher trip limits of both sandbar and non-sandbar large coastals and these would be sort of dependent upon the research objectives of the agency.

Outside the research fishery, there would be no retention of sandbar sharks and participants would be limited to only twenty-two non-sandbar large coastals for both directed and incidental permit holders.  Retention limits would be the same.

No trip limit, again, for small coastals and pelagics, for the directed permit holders.  However, incidental permit holders would be limited to sixteen pelagics and small coastals combined and, again, all sharks are landed with all fins on and under Alternative Suite 5, this would close Atlantic shark fisheries and therefore, there would be no retention allowed.

Moving into time/area closures, the third key topic that we looked at across these alternative suites, essentially the status quo is that there’s a time/area closure between Oregon Inlet and Cape Fear, the Mid-Atlantic shark closed area that’s closed from January through July.  It’s a bottom longline closure and that is currently in place.

There’s also several closures in the Caribbean that we back-stopped per the Caribbean SFA Amendment.  These are smaller closures that are closed to protect EFH of various reef fish there.  Those are year-round closures to bottom longline gear.

In addition, gillnet gear, which is also another gear that’s used in Atlantic shark fisheries, there are current restrictions that come from the Atlantic Large Whale Take Reduction Team that limit the deployment of gillnets and require observer coverage and VMS and other measures off the coast of Florida and Georgia during the right whale calving season.

Under Alternative Suite 2, those time/area closures that I just described would be maintained and in addition, we would prefer implementing or complementing the time/area closures that are currently preferred by the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council.  

There are eight of them and they range from the Keys of Florida to North Carolina and these are bottom longline closures that were implemented as part of Amendment 14A to the snapper grouper plan and because it’s difficult to differentiate between shark and snapper grouper bottom longline gear and some of the potential enforcement loopholes that might be created as a result, we’re proposing back-stopping these closures as well for Alternative Suites 2, 3, and 4.

Alternative Suite 5 essentially would close the Atlantic, Caribbean, and Gulf of Mexico regions for shark fishing.  For those of you that haven’t seen these, this is a map of the eight preferred time/area closures or MPAs that are included in Amendment 14A to the snapper grouper plan.  Again, they range from just off of North Carolina to the Keys.

Moving into reporting, currently commercial vessels, if they are selected, are required to take an observer.  Commercial vessels must submit logbooks and dealers must report any shark landings that they purchase from shark fishermen and currently, the reporting frequency is twice a month, essentially, and they must be postmarked by the 10th and the 25th of any given month after a two-week reporting period.

For Alternative Suite 2, this would modify the reporting frequency for dealers quite drastically to dealers must report within twenty-four hours of receiving any shark products.  The status quo would be maintained for logbooks and observers and all unclassified sharks, which are currently accounted for as large coastal sharks, would be counted as sandbar sharks.

For Alternative Suite 3, the dealer reporting frequency would be modified more slightly to essentially change the requirement to have the dealer reports postmarked by the 10th and 25th of each month.  They must be received by the agency and so dealers would have to take into account any potential delays or whatever means they use for delivering the reports.  They would have to actually be received by the agency within ten days of the end of a reporting period.

Logbooks, observers, and the unclassified shark designation would be the same as Alternative Suite 2.  Essentially, again, if you’re selected for observer coverage, you must take an observer.  The logbook requirement would be maintained and all unclassified would no longer be counted as large coastals.  They would be counted as sandbar sharks.

For the shark research fishery, we would have another means of quota monitoring and knowing what’s being landed in the commercial shark fishery because, as I mentioned, the vessels that would be selected to participate in this research fishery would be subject to 100 percent observer coverage and therefore, we would have the observer data sheets that could be used to monitor landings for both sandbar and non-sandbar large coastals, in addition to there would still be a significant portion of the fishery that would be executed outside of this research fishery and therefore, we would want to have the shark dealer reports received by the agency within ten days of the end of a reporting period.

With Alternative Suite 5, closing Atlantic shark fisheries, this would require us to want to improve the logbook dead discard reporting in the coastal fisheries logbook to try and get a better handle of what sort of interactions that participants using bottom longline gear and gillnet gear and other fisheries are having with sharks to try and get a better handle on what sort of discards are occurring and also to try and ensure that there’s still observer coverage to get a better handle on exactly what’s going on in longline and gillnet fisheries that might be interacting with shark, because the directed fishery or HMS sanctioned fishery would essentially be closed for sharks.

Moving into seasons, currently the commercial shark fishery is managed in three trimesters, three four-month trimesters that start on January 1st of every year and these are January through April, May through August, and September through December.

There’s a trimester allocation for the commercial fisheries that is assigned to each trimester.  The Alternative Suites 2 through 4 would change this and it would revert back to one season and opening on January 1st, depending upon available quota, of course.

As far as when seasons would close, both sandbar and non-sandbar large coastal fisheries would close when either quota reaches 80 percent of its given allocation and the season would close within five days notice by filing a notice with the Office of Federal Register and obviously sending out emails and other means of outreach.

For pelagics and small coastals, they wouldn’t be directly linked to one another.  They would close when each of their respective quotas reaches 80 percent.  We are interested in getting specific feedback on this 80 percent threshold and whether or not five days is enough or is too much time to wait before closing down the fishery and are certainly interested in people’s feedback on that and that would carry forward for Alternative Suites 2, 3, and 4, which would be the preferred alternative at this time.  For Alternative Suite 5, again, no commercial seasons, because no Atlantic shark fishery.

Currently, we also maintain three regions for commercial Atlantic shark fisheries: the North Atlantic, which is Virginia to Maine; South Atlantic, which is North Carolina to Florida; and the Gulf of Mexico, Key West to Texas.  These were set up in conjunction with the trimester.  Each region would get a trimester allocation for the commercial fishery to be executed.

With this proposed rule, we are proposing reverting back to one region, essentially getting rid of the three regions and just having one region that would open up when it’s open and if sharks are available in a particular region, then the fishery would be executed in those locations and this would be the same for Alternative Suites 2, 3, and 4, which is the preferred alternative, simply one region as opposed to three.

Recreational measures, these would obviously affect the charter/headboat and HMS angling permit holders.  Currently, the status quo is one shark greater than fifty-four inches fork length per vessel per trip in addition to one sharpnose and one bonnethead per person per trip.  Obviously there’s no retention of prohibited species.  The prohibited species are for both recreational and commercial fisheries.

Alternative Suites 2, 3, and 4, which is currently the preferred, would keep the status quo size and bag limit.  However, it would limit recreational anglers to landing only those species which can be easily positively identified and again, we’re seeking specific comment on whether or not this list is appropriate as far as what recreational anglers can identify and also we would certainly be interested in getting any feedback as far as other forms of outreach that we might be able to use in conjunction with this measure to try and improve the identification abilities of recreational participants.

Essentially, as you can see here from the list, it would be recreational anglers would be limited to landing bonnethead, sharpnose, nurse, tiger, lemon, the three hammerheads, shortfin mako, common thresher, oceanic whitetip, and blue sharks.  

That would be the same for 2, 3, and 4, which is the preferred.  Again, we are seeking specific comment on that list.  Are there other species that should be included on that and how can we go about improving identification abilities of recreational anglers?

Getting into the ecological and economic impacts of our preferred alternative -- Again, these are described in much more detail in the proposed rule and the Draft EIS, but I just want to sort of hit some of the highlights here.

Ecological impacts of limiting sandbar shark landings to a small research fishery obviously would be positive for sandbar sharks and as a means of sort of achieving our rebuilding objectives and implementing a total allowable catch in a commercial quota that will provide for rebuilding within seventy years for sandbars.

Landings of sandbar sharks have been, between 2003 and 2005, on the order of 728 metric tons.  This would be reduced to 116 in the commercial shark fishery and non-sandbar sharks, a much less drastic reduction, because not as many concerns as sandbar and, again, in the Gulf, blacktips are healthy.  The quota would be reduced from 582 to 541.

Discards of sandbars might increase slightly just because the universe of people that can land sandbars would be limited to this shark research fishery and so there might be some discards that occur outside of that.  However, the overall reductions in catch and discards are well below the recommended TAC that the sandbar shark assessment recommended for rebuilding.

Discards of non-sandbar sharks would be reduced from 153 to fifty-six tons per year and dusky shark discards -- Dusky sharks have been a prohibited species since 2000.  The stock assessment recommended that there would be a 9 percent probability of rebuilding if F equaled zero by the year 2100.  

It’s a very difficult situation and how to get an F equals zero is difficult to achieve, obviously.  However, our preferred alternative we expect would reduce discards and landings of dusky by 72 percent and also porbeagle sharks, which would be proposed to be added to the prohibited species list, would reduce this modification -- Again, the U.S. is not a significant player in porbeagle landings and it would reduce landings by approximately one-and-a-half tons per year.

Economic impacts are obviously severe, especially for the directed commercial shark fishermen that derive a substantial portion of their income from sandbar shark, which obviously has some of the greatest fin values and therefore is the most sought after in this fishery.

Fishery-wide estimated losses from reducing the universe of participants that can even land sandbar sharks would be $1.8 million per year.

Obviously more pronounced negative economic impacts for vessels that aren’t selected to participate in the shark research fishery, because they cannot land any sandbar sharks.  Total gross revenues for the five to ten vessels that would be selected to participate in this research fishery would range from $49,000 to $98,000 per vessel per year, depending on the number of vessels that are chosen.

The total gross revenues for all vessels operating outside of the research fishery from the non-sandbar large coastals, and again, the retention limit would be limited to twenty-two fish per vessel per trip, would be $1.5 million per year.

The difficult thing is obviously fishermen are either going to transfer effort or go out of business if they have a directed permit and to the extent that they already possess limited access permits for other council-managed fisheries, that’s probably where the majority of the effort is going to go, in either bottom longline or gillnet.

To the extent that they don’t possess those permits or are unable to attain them or just financially it’s just not a viable solution, then these boats will obviously not be able to keep paying their bills, because the directed shark fishery, as far as it has been executed, is going to be significantly affected by this proposal.

To give you an idea of the affected universe, there is 231 directed permit holders and 298 incidental and 269 shark dealer permits.  Obviously it is a limited access system for directed and incidental permit holders.

There’s currently an average of 129 directed shark permit holders and sixty-two incidental permit holders that reported sandbar shark landings in the years 2003 to 2005.  These could be considered active vessels.  Obviously you can see there is some latent effort in the fishery.

Since only a few vessels would participate in the shark research fishery, these active vessels, 129 directed and sixty-two incidental, would be the most affected, depending on whether or not they were the ones selected to participate and be able to continue to land sandbar sharks in the future.

The directed and incidental permit holders, the majority of which reside in Florida, followed by New Jersey and North Carolina, and most shark dealers are in Florida and the Carolinas.

Other items that are included in this proposed rule would be the timing of shark stock assessments, annual release of the HMS SAFE Report, updating dehooking requirements for smalltooth sawfish, clarifying that dealer reports need to be species specific, and clarifying the definition of who needs a dealer permit to receive shark products.

Modifying the timing of stock assessments and SAFE reports, the status quo is currently every two to three years.  We’re proposing conducting shark stock assessments at least every five years, simply because of the time it takes with using the SEDAR process to get an assessment and then the time it takes to implement management measures based on that assessment and then if the next subsequent assessment is within a year or two, it’s difficult to discern whether or not the management measures that were implemented for the previous assessment actually worked.  Again, this would propose conducting the assessments at least every five years as opposed to every two to three.

The release of the HMS SAFE Report is not all the substantive, but typically we try to release those in January or February of every year and this would propose releasing the HMS SAFE Report in the fall of every year and this just gives us more discretionary time to develop the SAFE report throughout the year according to the guidelines under National Standard 2.

Looking at the impacts of the preferred alternatives, both modifying the stock assessment frequency to at least every five years and also coming out with the SAFE report in the fall versus January and February, the shark stock assessment said the ecological impacts are anticipated to be neutral.

More frequent assessments might allow scientists to revisit the past and current methodologies.  However, the more frequent assessments doesn’t really give us the opportunity to know whether or not the implemented management measures have in essence been effective, because there would be another assessment from which we would need to base potentially different management measures on.

Economic impacts would be variable, depending on the outcome of a given assessment.  More frequent assessments that allow increases in quota would have positive economic impacts for fishermen and less frequent assessments, when reduced quotas are implemented, could result in negative impacts.  Publishing the SAFE report, again, neutral ecological impacts and economic impacts are anticipated.

Updating the dehooking requirements for smalltooth sawfish, when the biological opinion that the shark fishery is managed under came out in October of 2003, there was not the level of attention that there has been to date on dehooking requirements and currently all longline and gillnet fishermen are required to take a safe handling and release workshop to familiarize them with dehooking equipment.

At the time that the bi-op came out, essentially they wanted fishermen to just cut the line as close to the hook as they can and keep the fish in the water.  The bi-op has been changed to reflect the fact that fishermen are now trained and possess the appropriate dehooking gear and therefore, this rule would simply propose that the regulations be changed so that fishermen, if practical and if possible, can attempt to dehook sawfish while still keeping them in the water.

We have ten proposed rule hearings and, again, there’s handouts at the back that folks can take with them that would give a hard copy of this, but there’s ten proposed rule hearings in addition to consultations like today with the five relevant fishery management councils.

Those will be going on from August to September and in addition too, there will also be an HMS Advisory Panel meeting during the comment period.  Just to give you a tentative timeline, we did scoping in January and completed the pre-draft and presented that to our advisory panel in March.

We’re currently at the Draft EIS and proposed rule stage.  They both became available on July 27th and we’re expecting to have the Final EIS out in late fall of 2007 and the final rule published and then effective in early 2008.  The comment period closes on October 10th and that’s basically all I have and I’ll attempt to provide any clarifications or take your comments and answer questions or what have you.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions or comments?

MS. WALKER:  Thank you for coming and that was a very good presentation.  I just want to clarify a couple of points with you.  Did I understand you to say that blacktip in the Gulf of Mexico is not overfished and overfishing is not occurring?

MR. CLARK:  That is correct.

MS. WALKER:  Why would you then propose to eliminate -- I understood that one of the proposals is to eliminate recreational fishing for blacktip in the Gulf of Mexico, which is probably one of our largest shark recreational fisheries.

MR. CLARK:  Essentially, when we were going over this list with the scientists -- You’ll see that the list includes the species that are obviously very, very easy to identify and that somebody that wasn’t savvy or skilled in shark identification would have a pretty easy time identifying.

Based on our consultations with the scientists, there was no clear consensus on whether or not blacktips were an easy to identify species and therefore, they’re left off the list.  Again, like I said, it’s a proposed rule and it’s a proposed list and duly noted that blacktips are healthy and rebuilt.

MS. WALKER:  I apologize for taking this much time, but one more question though.  With the Magnuson Act, it says that we should always strive for optimum yield and when you’re thinking -- What that discussed?

MR. CLARK:  Again, the fact is that they’re healthy in the Gulf, but unknown in the South Atlantic, but they said that the stock assessment further recommended that we could maintain current landings and again, it was just an issue of not wanting to include species that might potentially be misidentified or aren’t as easy to identify and could be potentially confused with prohibited species or overfished species.

DR. SHIPP:  I would just like to comment on that identification comment or viewpoint.  I’ve worked with fishermen in the northern Gulf for over twenty years and I can tell you that blacktips are one of the easiest of all shark species to identify.

There’s hardly anyone that confuse it with anything except possibly spinners and so I would like you to send that comment back to the working group.

MR. PERRET:  Michael, you covered a tremendous amount of information and a fairly complex set of proposed regulations, which probably will become final rule with minor modifications, more than likely.  My first reaction is I’m going fishing Monday for three days and I hope I don’t come anywhere near a shark, because I don’t know what the heck I could or couldn’t do with it.

Secondly, besides the public hearings that the agency is having, I strongly urge the agency to have as much interface as possible with your partners at the state level, Sea Grant and so on, for getting this information out.

This is a complex set of rules and by and large, the public, for the most part, wants to abide by fishery regulations, but these are complex and we really need to work with as many people as we can so that the users understand as best they can what these rules are.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other comments?

MS. VILLERE:  I was wondering what the rationale was to combine all the regions rather than separate them, because I think that fishing in the North Atlantic is probably done at different times than fishing in the Gulf, as an example.

MR. CLARK:  That’s why we had originally implemented the regions, because essentially there is a potential -- The shark fisheries in the North Atlantic are much more reduced in scope compared to the South Atlantic and Gulf, but they don’t have the luxury of having sharks available year-round and so that’s why we carved that out, was to provide them with fishing opportunities, so that they would have their own distinct quota within the three trimesters.  That’s sort of based on when they typically land fish so that they would have assurance that they could gear up for the forthcoming season.

MS. VILLERE:  Maybe I’m confused about what the preferred alternative is then, because I guess the status quo was to have it maintained as three regions and then the next line says go to one region and so what is the preferred alternative?

MR. CLARK:  The preferred alternative is to revert back to one region, essentially because of the quota cuts that are necessary for sandbar sharks.  To allocate that amongst three trimesters in three regions would be extremely difficult and also there’s been issues with reporting as far as fish dealers that might send a truck from Cape Canaveral to Madeira Beach to pick up sharks that were caught in the Gulf and run them back to Cape Canaveral and report them as being landed in the South Atlantic region.

As far as quota monitoring is concerned, I think this will simplify things by just not having to worry about this misallocation, potentially, or misreporting of sharks.

MR. PEARCE:  Aren’t you having shark identification workshops in August as well?  If so, we would like to get a list of that, so we can bring it back to our constituents.

MR. CLARK:  Yes, that is correct.  I believe they started in February and they’ll be going throughout the year and I can certainly provide you with that information.

MR. PEARCE:  With all of these regulations, I think we need to make sure our people know how to identify them.

MR. SIMPSON:  I appreciate your presentation.  Concerning reporting, is it your intention to create a new reporting system in the Gulf of Mexico or use existing systems?

MR. CLARK:  We continue to use existing systems, with the caveat that because we have near real-time reporting on the shark research fishery, because they would be observed trips, we would also use these observer data and as soon as the boat is offloaded, then we would know what that particular boat landed, but no, we would just use the existing systems.  We would simply modify when the reports need to be received by the agency versus postmarked to the agency.

MR. MINTON:  Thank you for your presentation.  If I understand it correctly, by going from three regions to one, managing it as a whole, you’re going to penalize the Gulf of Mexico.  When you close down the blacktip shark fishery in the Atlantic, we’re going to close in the Gulf and is that correct?

MR. CLARK:  Yes.

MR. MINTON:  You yourself admitted or at least in the report that blacktips are in a healthy state and they’re not overfished and so to me, it penalizes an area just arbitrarily because you want to go from three to one.  You seem to not be considering what Ms. Walker was talking about about optimum yield and those things and it doesn’t seem appropriate.

MR. CLARK:  That is correct.  With blacktips, we’re also concerned about sandbar discards, because generally the species are caught simultaneously.  The ratio is higher in the South Atlantic than it is in the Gulf of Mexico, but we’re concerned also about the retention limit is set at twenty-two fish, because of the fact that we’re concerned about the sandbars that are going to be landed and subsequently discarded.  Again, the sandbar quota is so reduced that it’s necessary to try and account for all sources of mortality in the discards.

MR. GILL:  Thank you for your presentation.  Would you comment on the rationale for the rebuild periods that are talking in terms of hundreds of years?  It doesn’t seem, from first glance, to have any reasonable basis for measurement or accomplishment.

MR. CLARK:  Not being a stock assessment scientist -- This is simply what the models that were deployed, either in the SEDAR process for sandbars, large coastals and blacktips or the dusky assessment that was conducted by the Southeast Center, this is simply what the models produced and whether or not they’re -- It’s what the best available science is telling us and therefore, that’s what I’m telling you.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have only one comment and certainly the state agencies will have an opportunity to weigh in on the process as you do your public hearings and I know it’s difficult when you’re dealing with multiple councils, but given the publication date, if you wanted a kind of consensus response from our council, it will be difficult for us to do that with your current length of comment period and given that it just published and we just heard it today, but we do appreciate you trying to get here today and get us apprised of what’s fixing to happen.  

Any other questions or comments?  Hearing none, thank you very much.  We appreciate you coming and kind of getting us abreast of the current situation and hearings that are upcoming.  With that, we will go into our public comment period, but let’s take a ten-minute break as we prepare for that.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As I indicated, we’re going to go into our Open Public Comment Period time.  Today, because of the number of folks we have wanting to testify, we’re going to relax our time a little bit.  We’ll give you five minutes today, as compared to the three we’ve been asking you to keep your comments confined to.  Of course, if you want to keep them shorter, we’ll certainly appreciate that as well.
With that, we will move to that comment period time and the first person we have up today is Mr. Paul Loughridge and Mr. Wayne Werner will be next.  As always, if we can have our person who is on deck kind of get his comments ready to go and be ready to get to the mic, that helps us in proceeding a little more orderly and a little faster.  We want to hear from everyone.

PUBLIC TESTIMONY

MR. PAUL LOUGHRIDGE:  My name is Paul Loughridge and I’m from Crystal River, Florida.  I want to thank the council, first of all.  I’ve been able to talk to some of you.  I’m here about the IFQ for the grouper fishery.

I think there’s an opportunity for the grouper fishery.  I just think it’s a good idea for us to go with this plan.  It will create a professional fishery, better management, the safety issues and able to go fishing when the weather is right.  It will create stronger markets for us and higher prices and stability and it will be more like a business structure, I feel like.

Some of the issues that the AP and council was working on that we need to solidify are at least a 4,000 pound qualification for voting.  I think that’s important so that the fishermen that are making a living at this full time can vote on this.  Otherwise, there’s a lot of latent effort out there, I think, and that’s one of our concerns.

The qualification years, 1999 through 2004, those are very important to us.  The control date in 2004 also, I think that goes along with that.  Our goal is to get this by January of 2009 and I know that’s a lot of work and I’ve talked to council members about that, but we would like to get this in place as soon as we can.  Again, I just want to thank everyone and this is tough for me.  Thank you.  I appreciate your time.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a question.

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Paul, for coming all the way over here from Crystal River.  What is your sense, in your talking with the other grouper fishermen, about their reaction to the grouper IFQ?  Is it generally accepted or suspicious?

MR. LOUGHRIDGE:  I think they definitely need to be educated about it and I think that’s our responsibility as fishermen, to go back and really try and get these people onboard.  I think they can be a little skeptical.  

Everybody wants to just be able to go fishing and I think that as we’ve seen, we have to have some measures to -- I think this is the best plan to keep us fishing year-round.  I think that’s the most important thing.  We need to fish year-round.

MS. WALKER:  Thank you for coming, Paul.  The criteria for voting, you said 4,000 pounds.  Does that mean you just support that as long as someone averages 4,000 pounds a year that they can vote and it’s just one vote per person or do you --

MR. LOUGHRIDGE:  That’s what I would think, one vote per permit.  The 4,000 pounds, I would like to see it higher than that for voting and for -- Everybody would be included in the IFQ that has a reef fish permit and whatever their average is over that six-year period.  I think right now it’s throw out the worst year and I think that’s how it’s set up now.  I think that gives the professional, the guy that really depends on this, the opportunity to vote on this.

Some of the latent effort may not want to go for this, because they just want to have that permit open and just want to be able to go fishing, but at this point I don’t think that’s really possible anymore.

MR. PERRET:  Paul, you used the term “professional” twice.  You said it would create a professional fishery and expound on that just a bit.  I think I know what you’re talking about, but what do you mean by a professional fishery?

MR. LOUGHRIDGE:  As a commercial fisherman, I guess professional just means -- It’s a better business-type atmosphere, the people that really, really depend on this fishery to feed their families.  That’s really what I mean by professional.

MR. TEEHAN:  Paul, thanks for coming.  We talked a little bit in the hall over the last couple of days.  You represent grouper fishermen from the Tampa Bay to Crystal River area, essentially, and what’s your feel for how the grouper fishermen in Apalachicola and places in the Florida Panhandle -- What’s your read on how they feel about the grouper IFQ?

MR. LOUGHRIDGE:  I hear them on the radio.  I don’t know -- That is one area that I think we really need to work on and try and figure out where they stand and how they feel and get them this information that I can bring from this meeting, make some copies and try and get down to those docks and see how these owners feel about this, because this is really the direction that we need to go.  

I think that we really need to get to that area, because I’m not -- I know a few people from that area and so I think we’re going to try and get up there for sure and get this information hopefully by that AP meeting.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would remind members that we asked staff to work up some of the eligibility criterion so that we would have that to look at in judging that at the next meeting and also, we’re going out to scoping on the IFQ document and so we’ll be getting a lot of this feedback.

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for coming.  I too believe in a professional fishery and I really would like to see it go one step further and I would like to continue to pursue this.  I want to see entry into your fishery after the fact.  I want to be able to educate your fishermen.  

I want to see some educational components and I want to see some apprenticeship programs tied into all this so that we’re not sitting here worried about how many fishermen we’ve got in the fishery and then we cut them off of the top and we start growing the right guys from the bottom up and include them in our fishery.  I really want to see that professional fishery that you’re talking about, but I want to try and take it one or two steps further.

MR. LOUGHRIDGE:  That sounds like a good thing to me.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No further comments?  Thank you, Mr. Loughridge, for being here.  We’ve had a chance to visit some in the hallway and in the back of the room and we appreciate you taking the time to come.  Next is Mr. Werner and Mr. David Krebs will be on deck.  Wayne, welcome to San Antonio.
MR. WAYNE WARNER:  I wish I just wouldn’t get lost.  My name is Wayne Werner and I’m the owner/operator of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  Just to address one thing that you had brought up, you know there are some lines in Magnuson-Stevens about substantial participants and the voting in the referendum and I would hope this council takes a look at that, because latent effort really shouldn’t be involved.
One of my biggest concerns isn’t with that.  It’s more with the way the red snapper plan is going.  This council has put us in jeopardy here.  They haven’t done anything to address the discards in the recreational sector.  

Maybe next year you all will start and the year after, you all might have a plan and it works and then we’ll be looking at a three million pound quota and we’re going to go right back to down to the twos.  How can we sit around and do nothing?

I’m also worried about the court case that’s going on.  I think maybe a lot of people are assuming what might happen.  I never assume what a judge is going to determine in my fate.  I would make sure that I was doing something about this.

I just don’t like what’s going on here.  You all need to step up to the plate and start doing something.  There’s a lot of things that you can do.  You’re going to have to address this recreational fishery and I’m not talking about the charterboats.  I’m talking about the pure recreational that are out there running around.  

You don’t have a good job of tracking them now and you need to start addressing it.  If you have to have a lottery system -- Just like a comment that was made last night, just because you buy a gun, it doesn’t mean you get to shoot a moose and just because you bought a boat, it doesn’t mean you’re allowed to catch a red snapper.  We need to really buckle down here and get to work.  

There’s so many things that could be done and after fifteen years, that’s what brought us here, sitting around and not doing things in a timely manner and if we continue on this path, we’re not going to have a fishery one way or another, because another environmental group is going to end up filing another lawsuit and I can’t blame them, not at this point.  At this point, they have every right to.

It’s not their problem that’s going on here.  It’s around this table.  You all need to step up to the plate and get the job done.  We addressed our problems in the commercial fishery as hard as we could.  

If you think back to four years ago in Baton Rouge, it was told to you all that we have a 78 percent mortality rate.  Four-and-a-half years later, we finally got something done about it.  That’s just a little slow, in my books.

I don’t have any problem with fishery management and I don’t have a problem with biting the bullet in the short term.  I feel like I’m a long-term kind of guy and I’m sure a lot of the people around this table believe that, after fifteen years of meetings.  I quit counting after fifty.  All I’m asking is that everybody step up to the plate and get this job done.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Werner.

MS. WALKER:  Wayne, thank you for coming.  Can you tell the council what’s happened with your discards now that you’re in the IFQ program?

MR. WERNER:  I’ve probably thrown back a bucketful the whole year, maybe a five-gallon bucketful.

MR. SIMPSON:  Wayne, do you think that 4,000 will take care of that latent effort problem?

MR. WERNER:  If you ask me, someone that was involved with fisheries would have to have about 10,000 to be a viable entity, which I said basically when we did the red snapper thing, but you all set it at 5,000 and you all made the decision.

MR. SIMPSON:  I’m asking you.

MR. WERNER:  I said about 10,000.

MR. SIMPSON:  4,000 is not enough, in your opinion?

MR. WERNER:  Not in my opinion.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Are you having any problems -- We’re hearing problems out there with the VMS program and are you having problems with that?

MR. WERNER:  I hear that they’re having problems, but I haven’t had any problems, personally.  I haven’t had any problems.  I was checked last time I came in by enforcement.  It was the first time this year, but I got checked when I got to the dock.  The VMS thing, from what I hear they have big problems, but it’s basically -- I don’t understand it.

Whenever you have -- You have companies like Onstar and you have the tracking of the airplanes and there’s a lot more traffic than the commercial fishery.  It shouldn’t be that big of a problem.

MS. VILLERE:  Wayne, can you tell us what percentage of your catch do you think is under fifteen inches?

MR. WERNER:  Mine has always been low.  You can’t go by me.  Last trip, probably our average snapper was seventeen or eighteen pounds.  You can’t really go by me.  I’ve had observers on my boat in the past where we threw back fifteen fish and this was when it was wide open.  If you take me as the average fisherman, I think you would be making a mistake.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Wayne.  We appreciate your comments.  Mr. Krebs is next and Donnie Waters will be after that.

MR. DAVID KREBS:  David Krebs, Ariel Seafoods from Destin, Florida.  I would like to start my comments with a follow-up on Chairman Riechers’s mention of Phil Horn and passion.  Most of the fishermen that show up at these meetings and myself show up because we have a passion for our industry.

We all know that, whether we’re a fish dealer or a fisherman, if we don’t have fish that we don’t have a job and so we keep showing up over and over and over again trying to share a lifetime’s work and it’s construed sometimes that we’re on our own agendas and I assure this council we’re not.

I would ask that you folks take a little extra time -- I know that myself, I come across offensive and direct at times and I apologize for that, but it means that much to me.  If ever I offend somebody, I apologize, but this fishery in the Gulf of Mexico, the reef fish fishery, is fixable and we know that.

The red snapper size limit reduction this year has made such an impact on the fishery in the northern Gulf or the eastern sector off Florida and Mississippi and Alabama that the boats and the charterboats are saying we’ve never seen so many fish.

The truth is that yes, they have, but we just used to throw them back.  As far as our production, to address one of the questions earlier about the change in under fifteen-inch landings, we’re probably landing -- 55 to 60 percent of the red snapper that come through our company are under fifteen inches.  Those fish were discarded dead in the past.

There’s acres of fish out there now and so my concern then is the for-hire sector in Destin keeps coming to me and saying we want to be on your team and we’re tired of being lumped in with the private sector, who doesn’t have any controls and who is growing at an unprecedented pace.

It doesn’t matter what rules are put into effect, they’re not checked.  There’s not enough enforcement ever to inspect 500 pleasure boats out of each port in Florida, northern port, whether it’s Pensacola, Destin, Panama City, a day.  It’s not going to happen and fishing is fishing.  It’s not necessarily catching.

You can go out there and be a private boat and wind a twelve, thirteen, fourteen, fifteen-inch snapper up and down all day long and throw him back because you followed a for-hire boat around or you got your map at the tackle store and you push your buttons on your GPS.

This is the only obstacle that this council has left to address, in my mind, is what are you going to do with the private sector.  I really get concerned when we keep lumping them into the term “recreational.”

The for-hire sector is professional.  They’re not out there for recreation.  They’re out there to earn a living and they’re carrying passengers.  They’re limited by number.  There’s a permit moratorium that they fought against when it was going into place and now they’re saying with these restrictions we want a buyout, because we can’t stand the restrictions.

The restrictions are there because this council has failed to do their job.  We’re seventeen years in the red snapper management and we’re going backwards today.  We’re looking at a reduced TAC next year when we know we have more fish available because of less waste from the shrimpers and from the commercial fishery.  Why are we penalizing the people that are trying to do the right thing?

You’ve got the for-hire sector working on a reduced bag limit, you’ve got the commercial sector working on a reduced TAC and a reduced size limit that’s eliminated waste and you’ve got the shrimpers that are out there doing their thing to reduce their bycatch.

My feeling is that next year for sure -- I would say that why can’t we look at status quo?  Open it at five million if you want to and look at the spring run of fish and say okay, we can’t have the bump up, but be prepared to go ahead and give everybody the six-and-a-half million next year to look at it.  This is the first year of this system in place and it has worked.  It’s worked well, the price of fish.

You hear a few people talking about the negative sides of some poachers and fifty pounds here and 200 pounds there, but it is nothing to what we’ve worked through the last ten years.  I’m running out of time and so I’ll end this with I also support the grouper IFQ folks.  I think they’re moving in some really positive directions.

It’s necessary at this phase of the game.  The fisheries in the Gulf are probably only managed now through IFQs, because you can’t have closed seasons in a fishery without having discards with crossover fishing.  We need to look at multispecies and keep moving forward as quick as we can and I thank you for your time.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.

MR. TEEHAN:  David, thanks for coming.  I’ll pose the same question to you that I posed to Paul about the grouper IFQ.  What’s the feeling of the commercial grouper fishermen in your area as to acceptability of the IFQ?

MR. KREBS:  Right now, they’re ready, to be quite honest with you.  There are some folks that are sitting out there that still have pipe dreams that say the fishery is going to recover on its own and we don’t want restrictions, but if you sit down and say would you like a percentage of your past or would you like a reduced TAC in the future, which do you want, they’ll all sit down and say wait a minute, I would rather have a percentage of my past and have a chance to rebuild this fishery than to keep pounding it right into oblivion.

I’ve talked to fishermen from Apalachicola all the way over to Alabama and that’s the consensus in the northern Gulf.  They see some peaks and valleys.  

One day there is a good landing of fish, but it’s because all the boats are leaving at the same time and they’re coming in at the same time.  Fishing on a whole is not good as far as the grouper fishery in the northern Gulf.  It does spike when all the boats come in at the same time and it has the appearance of fishing is good, but then all of a sudden the fish are gone for a week or two weeks at a time because no boats land at that time.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  We appreciate you being here and we do see that passion, by the way.  We appreciate it.  Mr. Waters and Mr. Ward will be next.

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good morning.  My name is Donald Waters, owner/operator of the Fishing Vessel Hustler, a member of the recreational ad hoc panel that has yet to get a date to convene.  I do have the concerns that’s been echoed into this room of what about the recreational bycatch and should it be addressed, is the judge going to take this into consideration and say this plan don’t have a 50 percent chance of rebuilding and tell us to go back to the table?  

Is there a possibility that she shuts the whole fishery down?  Is there a possibility that she just shuts the recreational fishery down and leave the commercial fishery open?  They’re all possibilities.

I’ll tell you what.  If this fishery gets shut down, I’m out of business.  I’ll be in the cheese line.  That’s just the way -- Roy was asked last night of would you bet your life on it and I think his answer was no, but he’s betting my life on it.  These concerns need to be addressed. 

There needs to be some attention put into it and the other members of that panel says we want to make our fishing season and delay, delay, delay.  It was the problem that got us here and now they say we want to make a couple of extra fishing trips because the one or two trips is going to put us out of business.

They may have plenty of time.  They might have plenty of time.  They might be able to meet all day every day next year during their fishing season, because they may not have one.  Who knows how this judge is being lobbied from one group to another.  The CCA started this lawsuit and complained about shrimper bycatch.  When the shoe goes on the other foot, are they complaining about the recreational bycatch or are they just being two-faced about it?

Everybody needs to step up to the plate and do what their job is and let’s move forward.  I’ve heard some questions -- I’m going to change the subject and drop that subject now.

I’ve heard some concerns about the VMS and how they drain batteries and one company does this and that and I think this is all a good program.  As you all know, I was pro-VMS. I think it’s a tool that we needed for certain activities that was going on in the Gulf and I couldn’t figure out any other way to control them and I said let’s track them.

I wanted everybody out there to have a VMS but me, but, again, that would be two-faced and so I accepted and took it and I hope the CCA feels the same way about this bycatch issue, I want everybody else to reduce their bycatch except me.  That’s just the truth, but that’s not reality.

Anyway, I would like to make a recommendation that we be able to turn these VMS off at the dock.  I know everybody says that ain’t how it was planned and that ain’t -- It’s another little bit of rope so they can hang themselves.  If you get caught moving your boat without your VMS on, I think you should lose everything you have.

Give them a little rope.  Let them jump off that table and hang themselves.  That’s worse than sitting there making them jump through hoops.  I think that the law should be enforced and I think it should be enforced with a heavy hand in all fisheries.

I know Louisiana came to me and they said we’re not worried about you, because you don’t want to lose what you’ve got, because you do have something to lose now.  It does make me walk the line a lot closer.  If I didn’t have anything to lose, who cares?  I violate the law and you can’t get blood out of a turnip, but I could bleed.

There’s a few other issues.  I do want to come and say a good thing about the size limit reduction.  It has made a drastic difference, a drastic difference in our fishery.  I’m seeing fish now that I haven’t seen and I never dreamed of the turnaround that could occur so quick.

I think it being coupled with the ITQs and the boats going offshore to fish and trying to put other species of fish mixed in with their catch is a big difference, because I see a lot of fish near shore, where I normally catch a huge percentage of red snappers.  They’re bypassing that and trying to catch a bigger percentage of other reef fish.  That’s my comments for today.  Thank you very much.

DR. SHIPP:  Donnie, as always I enjoy your testimony.  In recent years, I kind of remember hearing your concern about longliners inside the fifty-fathom area in the northern Gulf and you just alluded to some problems that the VMS may address.  Is that one of them and do you see some improvement in that problem that we’ve had in the past?

MR. WATERS:  I would say yes, Bob, on all of your questions.  The boats, now they have to have the VMS on them, I haven’t seen a longline boat inshore since the VMS has been enacted.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Waters?

DR. CRABTREE:  Real quick, Donnie, the issue you raised with the VMS and the need for a power-down exemption at the shore, just so you and your folks know, there’s a proposed rule that should go to the Federal Register today or tomorrow and it will have a comment period and one of the proposals in it is to allow a power-down exemption when the vessel is going to be tied up at the dock for seventy-two hours or more.  You guys need to watch for that and give us your comments on it.

MR. WATERS:  Thank you, Roy.  I’ll be sure to send a comment on that.  Like I said, it’s fairly easy to enforce and you get people’s attention by a heavy hand.  

You can learn by the next guy standing to you getting shot.  You don’t want to step around that corner if he gets shot when he steps around that corner.  You can get attention that way and I really see that the fishermen are trying.  They really are.  There’s been a few little flaws in this and that on both sides, on the fishermen’s side and on National Marine Fisheries’ side, but it’s all coming together and I see a program that’s going to be good.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Waters.  Mr. Ward, you’re next and Ms. Fetherston will be after that.

MR. WILLIAM WARD:  Good morning, council.  Thank you for giving me the opportunity to address you.  I’m here on behalf of the Gulf Fishermen’s Association.  My name is William Ward.  First off, I would like to thank Philip for his years of service to the commercial seafood industry.  Thank you very much, Philip.

Secondly, I would like to address the issue, just in a very basic tone, about IFQs.  Gulf Fishermen’s Association is, at this time, at a neutral position regarding IFQs, but we strongly encourage moving forward with the IFQ program, if nothing else to give the fishermen a good option in the future.  We won’t know that until we actually proceed forward, working hard, on developing a plan that we will like.
The reason why we’ve, in essence, maintained a position of neutrality on it is because we want to make sure it works good before we come out and jump on the wagon and say yes, it’s good or it’s not good.  

We think it holds a lot of promise, but we want to make sure the plan is crafted by fishermen first and foremost and then also giving them the right to vote is something we also want to adhere to and we know that’s in the new Magnuson reauthorization as well.

Other issues that were brought up earlier regarding another highly migratory species fishery that is going to affect the grouper fishery in the Gulf of Mexico is the large coastal species fishery and our board recently met and discussed an issue in Section 306 Paragraph B in the Magnuson Act.

It specifies that the agency, through the action or inaction of a state, shall -- It doesn’t imply, but it explicitly states in the act that they shall take action.  I heard some discussions.  Philip, you were discussing it and I know Vernon was discussing it and others were discussing it the other day about states actions or inactions and what the agency can or cannot do when all the other four states are playing in the sandbox a certain  way and one state decides to do arbitrarily what they feel or see fit.

That is the case in the large coastal fishery currently.  As best we can see the data, it’s upwards of about 300 percent of the large coastal fishery in the State of Louisiana was harvested in the first trimester of 2007 and the rest of the EEZ shark fishery, which is also a component of the grouper fishery in the Gulf, will now have to look at what do we do with a 300 percent harvest -- Approximately 300 percent harvest of large coastals and the rest of the four states are going to have to take that and bite the bullet.

Preemption has not been an option thus far.  The agency has felt like it’s not something that is a useable alternative.  I would beg to differ.

If you look at Section 306, Paragraph B, it states explicitly that they shall act preemptively if a state decides not to act or to act in a way that is contrary to that of what the federal laws mandate.

Finally, an unrelated issue is the issue of the deepwater fishery.  Our association has been trying to encourage better data on deepwater groupers and to do so, we would like to get better science on that and the only way we can do that is I guess there’s a timeline that -- Deepwater was moved back and so we would like to ask for your consideration for trying to find a better schedule for the deepwater stocks.

There’s a lot of science that has not been known about that fishery.  It’s a long-lived fishery, but we also know that without the science -- It’s going to be a long time before our association and members will understand what the impacts will be from that in terms of fisheries in the future.  That concludes my comments and I’ll be glad to field any questions.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have a point of clarification.  What you’re asking for there, Will, is that we move it up in the SEDAR schedule?

MR. WARD:  Mr. Chairman, as I understand it, it was originally scheduled and then it was bumped back for king mackerel and I understand there’s some issues with king mackerel, but the problem with it is that the assessment was based on an average and we really didn’t -- We just picked an average of recent participation.

What our association would like to see is instead of just picking an average, let’s get some good science to look at and we can’t do that without moving it up.

MR. TEEHAN:  Will, welcome to San Antonio.  It’s good to see some familiar Floridian faces here.  I have just a real quick question.  I know your association is -- You said you’re kind of neutral on the IFQ at this point, but what’s the word on the dock?  Does it look like there’s going to be acceptance from the fishermen or not?

MR. WARD:  There’s a lot of confusion.  There’s a lot of information that needs to be disseminated.  I think you’ll have guys that like it that have been informed about it and there’s guys that don’t like it that haven’t been informed about it.  We’ve got a long road to go yet.  That’s the general consensus, but we’re moving in the right direction though.

DR. CRABTREE:  We have forwarded some of the concerns you’ve raised onto the Highly Migratory Species Division.  They’re aware of some of your concerns you raised.  I’m just curious as to your view on what’s going on with the grouper stock right now.

Back in 2004 and 2005, we were closing red grouper down in October one year and it looks like the last year the quota wasn’t caught and then this year, the catches seem to be even lower than the year before.  What’s going on?  Is the stock not as healthy as it was back in 2004 and 2005 or do you think there’s something else going on, trip limits or something like that?

MR. WARD:  I’m not concerned right now, but I think after next year we may show some concern.  There’s been two consecutive years of down landings.  We’ll have to see what happens after that.

DR. CRABTREE:  Do you think, Will, that the red tide could have had a much higher impact than we thought?  We did have a big red tide in the second half of 2005 and I know it killed a lot of fish, but I just wonder what your view is.

MR. WARD:  We view that there could be some variables at play, but we’re not sure yet.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Ward.  Ms. Fetherston and Mr. Bob Zales will be next.

MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Good morning, everybody.  My name is Libby Fetherston and I’m here representing the Ocean Conservancy.  First, I would like to offer our sincere thanks to Mr. Horn and Mr. Adams, who is, unfortunately, absent, for their years of service to our region.  We may not have always agreed on how to proceed, but we certainly appreciate all the time and hard work that you folks have put into the management of our important resources.

We would like to also thank the Administrative Policy for a robust and informative discussion on annual catch limits and annual monitoring.  I look forward to working with all of you in the coming years as you craft regulations that prevent overfishing and achieve optimum yield in all of our managed fisheries.

Along the same lines, we are encouraged by the progress made in Amendment 30A to end overfishing and rebuild amberjack within the allowable timeline and include appropriate measures and buffers to ensure the success of these measures.

Amendment 30B appears to contain a number of options for setting benchmarks and allowable catch limits that are consistent with scientific advice and managing for OY and we look forward to seeing a full document for discussion in October.  

It is important to note that a group of scientists recently examined the long-term viability of the Gulf gag stock and concluded that ending overfishing and maintaining a sustainable F may not in and of itself ensure the long-term health of the species.
We have distributed the executive summary of a larger document that we can provide to you that details the thought process and conclusion that reserves that protect spawning and the greatly reduced number of males in the population may be an essential element to truly ending overfishing of gag and ensuring that we can achieve optimum yield on a continuing basis.

Further, we would argue that NEPA requires the options for ending overfishing contain a broad range of alternatives, of which we consider reserves to be one that should continue to be analyzed.  

Indeed, it appears to be the only measure on the table to deal with this acknowledged problem of the sex ratio of male to female and we would point your attention to the PMCC versus Evans case in the Pacific of 2002 and I can elaborate on that if anyone is interested.

We encourage the council to continue to explore time and area spawning closures that can achieve our shared goal of healthy fisheries in the long term and offer the public a chance to comment on areas that are well suited for this, but do not significantly disrupt fishing activities.

Finally, we offer our support for the swift development of Amendment 29 and look forward to working with the council and the fishing community to develop the best possible system to achieve our capacity reduction goals.

Since I’ve been granted this extra two minutes, I’m just going to offer some quick thoughts on the Highly Migratory Species Amendment 2 that we got a crash course in just now.  
Ocean Conservancy has long been an advocate for shark conservation and we offer our strong support for proposals to require sharks to be landed with their fins attached, in order to better enforce the finning ban, and to protect the take of endangered porbeagle sharks.

We are concerned, however, that NMFS has adopted the maximum rebuilding timeframe for severely overfished sandbar sharks and given the grim status of most sharks likely to be taken as bycatch, we have concern over the alternatives that allow continued fishing but offer no assurances of the protection for these severely depleted species.  I will be happy to take any questions.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Fetherston.

MS. MORRIS:  Libby, you sort of invited us to ask you about a legal case and what was that that you wanted to share with us?

MS. FETHERSTON:  In the 2002 court decision of the PMCC versus Evans in the Pacific, NMFS rejected using marine reserves in their Amendment 13 to the Pacific Fishery Management Council groundfish fishery management plan.  The court decided that they rejected using those alternatives arbitrarily and this is a quote here from that court decision.

By failing to evaluate these measures on their substantive merits, NMFS violated the requirement that agency decisions be founded on reasoned evaluations of the relevant factors and if I can paraphrase that argument a bit, I believe the reserves were rejected very early on in the process and the court decided that they were not fully analyzed and that that was arbitrarily and capriciously rejected as an alternative to manage groundfish stocks.

MS. MORRIS:  Then you know I’ve been a strong supporter in 30B of keeping the reserve concept as one of the alternatives that we’re using to address the overfishing in gag, but the problem is that we don’t have a really crisp list of where those spawning aggregation sites might be and does the Ocean Conservancy have a recommendation or a strategy for how to identify good documented spawning aggregation sites?

MS. FETHERSTON:  I think so.  I think the document contains options that are left over from the discussions in the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps decision of a number of years ago and that is a good starting place for the discussion, but certainly our knowledge of these spawning areas has evolved since then.

I think that the folks at Florida State Laboratory, as well as people from NOAA, are learning more about where these aggregations are.

I think there’s a large benefit to asking the public what they think might be areas of spawning closures that would be sufficient to help us increase the proportion of males and yet not significantly disrupt their fishing activity.  I look forward to hearing opinions from maybe Dr. Koenig and Dr. Coleman from Florida State, as well as NOAA folks maybe at Panama City, as well as the fishing public itself.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other comments or questions?  Thank you, Ms. Fetherston.  Mr. Zales and after Mr. Zales, we’ll have Vishwanie Maharaj.

MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of Panama City Boatmen Association.  I would also like to thank Philip for his service.  When he was here before, he was very good and in the last three years, he’s been just as effective.  

We also would like to thank Degraaf and to let everybody know that the recreational community in the Gulf of Mexico is fairly well upset that we’ve lost Degraaf, because he was, in our opinion, a very good council member.

First off, I want to correct some misstatements and misimpressions, I guess.  The charter industry that I represent, we consider ourselves to be the platforms that provide the opportunity for anglers to recreational fish.  We are very much recreational, in our opinion.

We’re a commercial operation that works in recreational fisheries and we try to work hand-in-hand with private recreational fishermen.  The issue about effort and stuff like that, Bob Jones with Southeastern Fisheries sent out an email not too long ago.  You all probably got a copy of it.  He generally copies the council with stuff like this.

The Brunswick Corporation is the largest recreational boat manufacturer in the United States.  They said that in 2007 they’re only going to produce 260,000 recreational boats.  It’s the fewest since 1965.  The Clearwater-based MarineMax, the country’s largest recreational boat distributor, says 2008 will be no better.
Clearly, we’re seeing on the water in Panama City fewer boats on the water and we’re making fewer trips.  I’m not going to say this is all due to regulations, but I think fishery regulations have had a serious impact on this.  A lot of it has to do with fuel.

Fuel costs cause people to think about what they’re doing when they’re having to spend that money for gas and if they can only keep one or two fish versus four or five fish, sometimes that makes a difference on whether they go or not, especially when they’re traveling.

I’ve told some people around here that this past weekend I fished down -- There’s a place called Philip’s Inlet, which is about halfway between Panama City and Destin.  It’s eighteen miles from Panama City Pass.  I went down there Saturday.

Historically in the past -- That’s the first time I’ve been down there in about a year.  Historically, you go down there on a Saturday and you would see probably twenty or thirty private recreational boats and probably a dozen or so charterboats.  I saw two charterboats offshore and there was one private recreational boat inshore of me.
This place where I was fishing is two miles off the beach.  Clearly this is having an impact.  The statements that have been made about the abundance of red snapper is true.  They’re everywhere.  You can’t get away from them.
This year on the boat that I run -- I’ve got two and on my personal boat, I’ve tried to convert my trips over to trolling.  I’ve tried to get away from snapper fishing.  

Probably 75 percent of my trips so far this year have been trolling and about 75 percent of those trolling trips, anywhere from a half mile off the beach to about eight miles off the beach, I’ve caught anywhere from two to six red snapper trolling for king mackerel and not stopping, but moving the whole time.  These are good legal-sized fish.  These are not small fish that you have to measure.

The comment on the water is you can’t hardly get away from them.  You’ve heard testimony in other venues about the number of fish that are being discarded now and that people are saying that under this current regulation, the two fish, they’re doing more damage to the fishery than they were doing under four fish, because they’re throwing back so many fish.  Like I say, you just can’t get away from them.

Another key problem that we have -- The VMS part is one problem for some of the charterboats and the problems that they’re having.  The people -- I brought this to you at the last meeting.  Currently, the charterboat guys that are required to carry these VMS are still trying to get their PIN numbers.
Because of being a voice activated thing when they’re leaving in the mornings and they’ve got engine noise and they’ve got people in the cabin with them, the calls -- It’s reactive to what you say and it’s getting all messed up.  They’re having a difficult time trying to comply.

I understand that as of the 15th of this month that everybody is supposed to have their landing information of where they’re going to land red snapper in the future.  From what I understand, Captain Anderson’s Marina in Panama City and the Treasure Island Marina in Panama City, two of the largest docks in Panama City, are not on the list and so they can’t put down where they’re going to land their fish and that’s a problem.

Another issue is enforcement.  I talked to Dave McKinney when I got here.  Undoubtedly, there’s miscommunication within the Fisheries Service and enforcement people, but there is a boat, I understand, that can be used for enforcement purposes by NMFS agents.  It doesn’t have a working GPS or a radar and so they can’t go.  These are not very expensive pieces of equipment.

In the State of Florida, we have a problem with our FWC officers who have boats that they can use and are wanting to get outside and make cases and when they can go out there, the two or three times in a month that they can get offshore, they’ve pretty well made a case every time, but they don’t have fuel money.  We’ve got some serious problems.  My time is up.  Any questions?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  A lot of the recreational fishermen I’ve talked to are -- To get around the federal snapper rule, they’re fishing in state waters.  Are you finding the same thing?  Is that kind of what you’re seeing?

MR. ZALES:  There’s a lot of fish being caught inside of state waters, but we’ve got a term now for a new species of fish in the Panhandle called “state fish” and that’s a fish that’s caught outside state waters that people are saying is over the -- It’s over the two fish and that’s the four fish. 

Those extra third and fourth fish, they’re calling them state fish and they’re not getting caught, because nobody can get out there to get them.  It’s like I said, when the officers can get out there and they can get on the boat, they’re making a case.

For honest guy that’s really trying to do well here -- You’ve got a situation where I back into the dock and I’ve got my two fish and I’ve got six people and I’ve got twelve snapper I’m laying on the dock and my buddy is backing in here with thirty-two and we’ve been fishing the same area.  That’s part of the problem.

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  A couple of questions and a little bit off the subject, but gasoline and fuel costs are a major problem in all of our industries right now.  Are many of the recreational charterboats using diesel engines or gas engines is the first question and the second is if they’re using diesel engines, are they looking into bio-diesel to use instead of regular diesel?

MR. ZALES:  The majority of the boats I would say are probably diesel operations.  The smaller boats and especially the guide boats, they’re using gasoline.  Currently, there is no bio-diesel distributor in the area where we are so that you could take advantage of it.

As far as retuning your engines to adapt to the bio-diesel, I don’t know or any mechanic or any diesel shop around there that has the capability of doing that at the moment.  It’s being discussed.

The organization that I’m president of nationally, we had at our annual meeting two years ago, I believe it was, we had a presentation on the bio-diesel and so it’s definitely out there and it’s something that we’re looking at trying to get into.

MR. PEARCE:  Bio-diesel is really not that difficult to do and in Louisiana, we’re slowly starting to get some of our fishermen inshore to develop bio-diesel facilities.  It’s something we’re pushing hard for, because I know it’s a hardship for all of our fishermen, both recreational and commercial, and you really need to look hard at it.  It’s not a difficult process.

MR. ZALES:  That’s what we understood from the presentation we had a couple of years ago, but the key is you’ve got to have somebody to produce it and as far as getting the charterboats together to try to spend the money to get into something like this right now, they’re not making any money, period.  They’re hardly staying in the business and in all likelihood, you’re going to see quite a few exit this fishery.

MR. PEARCE:  If you need any help on the information, I’ll be glad to help you with it, because it’s not that expensive and it really pays for itself very quickly.

DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, you mentioned the problem of not having compatible regulations in state waters and that’s causing some compliance problems.  You think that is enough of a problem that it will lead to a substantial quota overrun this year?

MR. ZALES:  I’m not sure what it’s going to do with the quota, Roy.  I looked up the information yesterday on the MRFSS site, as a matter of a fact, and they only have through Wave 2 of 2007 and I found these numbers, like I’ve pretty much have always found them, to be hard to believe.
Through Wave 2 for 2006 and 2007, when you compare the two, and Wave 2 is only ten days of fishing, legal fishing, because it’s the 21st of April to the end of April, there were 263,000 pounds of snapper landed in 2006.  It’s 490,000 pounds landed in 2007.  Under the current situation, I just find that real hard to believe, that there were that many fish caught.

I don’t know how that’s going to play out.  In the overrun, I can’t see that the State of Florida, just in the Panhandle alone, because we’re the only ones that is doing four fish other than the State of Texas, I guess, and I don’t know what theirs is, because they do theirs year-round, but I don’t see it being a tremendous impact, because not everybody is doing this.

The problems that I’m talking about, it’s not an industry-wide problem.  It’s kind of a localized thing and it’s a minor portion of the thing, but if you’ve got a dock like this table where you’ve got twenty boats lined up and you’ve got two boats coming in here with their four fish and the other eighteen with their two fish, that’s the kind of a problem I’m talking about.

It’s not everybody is doing four fish.  You’ve only got one or two doing it, but it’s creating a tremendous problem for everybody else.  It’s not so much the difference in the regulations, but it’s the lack of enforcement that’s there, because people know that these marine patrol officers, FWC officers, are not on the water and not going on the water.

DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, have you brought this problem to the attention of the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission?

MR. ZALES:  We’ve talked to some people about it, yes, we have.  I haven’t brought it to the commission, but we’ve talked to some people about this problem.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Teehan is listening, I’m sure, as well.  Any other comments or questions for Mr. Zales?  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Next is Ms. Maharaj and next will be Mr. Bill Tucker.

MS. VISHWANIE MAHARAJ:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Vishwanie Maharaj, Environmental Defense, all the way from Austin, Texas.  First, thank you, Philip, for your service on the council and we also express our thanks to Degraaf Adams.  We are appreciative of this public comment period and we thank the council for continuing this tradition.

Today, we’re going to be limiting our comments to the multispecies grouper fishery and our organization views both Amendments 29 and 30B as complementary plans to solve the overfishing problem in the grouper fishery and also to solve some of the economic problems in this fishery driven by overcapacity.

Why do we think that they are complementary?  Amendment 29 proposes an IFQ plan which is one of the most effective means to end overfishing and more importantly, maintain those conservation gains in the future by dealing with the overcapacity problem and that’s critical.

I’m not going to go into economic benefits of IFQ programs.  I’m sure you’ve heard a fair number of presentations on that topic and you’ve also heard from the fishermen on the economic benefits, but one of the most important benefits of IFQ programs is enhanced enforcement, better real-time data collection and accountability and we’ve seen that in the red snapper fishery.

Other benefits that are biological that improve the health of the stock -- For some reason, I’m nervous.  I haven’t done this in a while.  Improvements of the biological performance of the red snapper population by reduced bycatch mortality and we expect to see those gains as well in the grouper fishery.

With the impending cuts in the gag grouper TAC, we think it’s imperative that we move rapidly on the grouper plan to avoid additional quota closures in this fishery.  Remember that there is also a deepwater closure and I believe that the fishery closed in May of this year or late May of this year.

These closures force greater economic hardship in the fishery.  It may even force other behavior that will increase fishing mortality in other fisheries and so by trying to avoid these closures, we will also improve the biological benefits in other fisheries, decrease bycatch mortality in the grouper fishery.  We really feel it’s imperative that we move rapidly on the grouper IFQ, on Amendment 29.

We’re pleased to see that the council and National Marine Fisheries Service are moving rapidly on developing the referenda guidelines as well that’s required by the new Magnuson-Stevens Act and we respectfully request that these guidelines be completed in early 2008 so that we can have a referenda in early 2008 and move ahead and develop the grouper IFQ plan so that we can have the IFQ implemented by January of 2009.

We recognize that this is a monumental task, but implementation of this multispecies grouper IFQ plan is really the next major step for better management of the entire reef fish complex.  It is imperative that we support our future vision for better management of all of our fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico by taking these strides in the grouper fishery now and looking towards other fisheries in the future.  With that, I will terminate my testimony and if there are any questions, I would be willing to answer.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions or comments?  It was all that violence talk earlier of hanging and shooting that got you nervous.  I was a little nervous as well.  Any other comments?  Thank you, Vishwanie.  Mr. Tucker and Mr. Brooks will be next.  Mr. Glen Brooks will be next.

MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial grouper fisherman out of Clearwater, Florida.  I would like to thank Degraaf Adams and Philip Horn.  Philip, believe it or not, I’ve learned an awful lot from you and I appreciate your hard work and your perseverance and you set a very good example and we’ll miss you.
We put together a letter that we submitted to Chairman Riechers and the council supporting grouper IFQs.  I brought it up here and we passed this thing around at committee.  I don’t know if everybody got a copy and if someone didn’t, it will be in the record and I have extra copies here and I would be happy to give you one.

It was signed by about a dozen people.  It was an interesting process.  We wrote this thing and we carried it around.  There were some people and I think because -- In our area of town, people’s only experience with IFQs has been red snapper and because the allocations were small in red snapper in our area in the eastern Gulf, a lot of people didn’t have a good taste in their mouth and getting signatures was somewhat interesting with some people.

When we explained to them that in the grouper fishery we’re on the other side of that IFQ coin and that we’re actually players in the grouper fishery, they began to see the light.

The substantial participants in the fishery are very receptive to it once they understand it.  We have some education work to do, but I’m very impressed about how quickly people have come onboard in support for this and especially when we’re faced with Amendment 29, where there’s a good opportunity for them to compare IFQs to the alternatives.

When they do this comparison, they come to the conclusion pretty quickly.  I think it’s interesting that the people who intend to add effort to a fishery are generally the ones who do not support IFQs, because that precludes them from doing that.  

IFQ is an excellent way to manage and cap effort in a fishery.  It’s exceedingly simple, but even the most simple things sometimes need to explained.  That’s the letter.  I’m going to try not to repeat a lot of the things that are in that letter and I hope you all will read it if you haven’t.

The Grouper Ad Hoc IFQ AP has a vacancy or two on it.  I hope that we can get that vacancy filled pretty quickly and I hope you all will discuss it.  I understand that David Krebs is available and interested in serving on that advisory panel.  He’s quite capable and is qualified.  He’s experienced and he’s thoughtful and so my recommendation would be to give some serious consideration to David Krebs for that panel.

We would like to see this IFQ in grouper going fast and the sooner the better.  January 2009 is what we would like to see.  It is an ambitious schedule.  We’ve been told that the council doesn’t know that grouper fishermen support IFQs and so that’s why we put a letter together and that’s why we’re continuing to bring the supporters to you so that you can see for yourself.

It’s a little difficult to get guys out here in Texas, because we’re out there trying to catch grouper in a fishery where we’ve been having a tough time catching them this year.  When we contemplate reducing the size limit in red grouper, I think that really adds need and rationale for moving forward on an IFQ plan.
We would also like to reaffirm -- We would like to see you guys, in some fisheries bulletins, reaffirming this 2004 control date.  We’ve seen people that are adding effort in the grouper fishery and trying to bolster a catch history so that they can increase an initial allocation in the grouper IFQ.  

We think that the control dates need to be reaffirmed and that it does damage to other fisheries when you come off of a control date, because people don’t think you’re serious.  I think when we do control dates that we need to stick to them.

Whenever we’re doing regulations, we need to look at the incentives and human nature and the effect of the incentives that are available and the way people will act on them.  I think that’s one of the problems we’ve had in the past fisheries.

I think we can see that when we had the thresholds in the red snapper program when there was a 5,000 pound qualifier for a Class 1 permit -- I think all we have to do is look back at the history and realize that the permits that had 5,000 pounds of landings that got a Class 1 permit, the incentive for them was to go from catching 5,000 pounds a year to 50,000 pounds a year.  That’s one of the downsides and the failures of limited entry.

On voting criteria, I think the voting -- There’s a good rationale that the substantial participants in the fishery are the ones that choose the system of management for the fishery.  However, I believe that we shouldn’t use that as a means for the producers to eliminate those who produce less or produce below some voting threshold.  I’ll conclude my comments there.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Thanks, Bill.  I understand that snapper fishing has been better in your area currently.  Can you link the snapper IFQ together with the grouper IFQ and how they could help each other?

MR. TUCKER:  Thank you for that question, because I read a couple of emails and one of them was along the lines of they’re disgusted with the forty-seven pounds of snapper allocation a guy got.

Yes, a lot of the guys in eastern Gulf got small snapper allocations and so what you want to do is you want to be able to buy allocation so that you can address your bycatch problems.  The last council meeting, I said that if I had a forty-dollar fish and it cost me twenty dollars to buy the allocation, I came out twenty dollars ahead and didn’t kill the fish needlessly.

That’s great if you’ve got the twenty bucks to spend, but if you don’t -- A lot of people don’t have the cash to go out and buy a thousand pounds of allocation at two dollars a pound and if we had grouper IFQ, we could help reduce the bycatch in the snapper fishery by landing the fish.

Let’s take a guy that catches 20,000 pounds of groupers, but in order to catch his 20,000 pounds of grouper, he ends up throwing back 10,000 pounds of red snapper.  If we had grouper allocation, we could sell or trade 10,000 pounds of my grouper allocation to get 10,000 pounds of snapper allocation and then I could go into the fishery and catch 10,000 pounds of grouper and 10,000 pounds of snapper as I caught them and bring them home without impacting another 10,000 pounds of fish.

In the current system, we have to impact 30,000 pounds of fish to bring 10,000 pounds to the dock.  If we had grouper allocation, it would give us the means to acquire the snapper allocation that we needed and we could impact only 20,000 pounds of fish and leave the other 10,000 pounds in the water to reproduce and bolster the stocks.  I see grouper IFQ as a means to reduce the bycatch in the snapper fishery.

MR. TEEHAN:  Bill, thanks for coming.  As always, your comments are very informative.  We’ve heard a 4,000 pound qualification for voting for the grouper issue and then we’ve heard 10,000.  What’s your feeling on qualification to be allowed to vote in that referendum?
MR. TUCKER:  My personal feeling is that a thousand pounds a month is an awful low number for a substantial fisherman.  I think that -- My personal feeling is about 12,000 pounds.

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bill, for coming.  This is a heck of a detour from Tampa to Maryland, but I appreciate you being here.  To Roy’s question of Will regarding reduced landings last year and the way it’s looking this year, is the issue, in your mind -- Are you seeing the fish and they’re not biting or are you not seeing the fish?  Where do you see the problem?

MR. TUCKER:  I think we have some of both.  I think always when you’re fishing you see some fish that don’t bite.  When we’re finding fish, they’re not as widespread as what we were seeing. You’ll find them in pockets, but you’re finding fewer and fewer pockets.  It tends to concentrate your effort on the pockets that you do find, but fishing has been very slow.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other comments or questions?  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  We appreciate your comments.  Mr. Glen Brooks and Mr. Dennis O’Hern will be next.

MR. GLEN BROOKS:  Good morning.  I’m Glen Brooks with the Gulf Fishermen’s Association.  I wanted to address some VMS problems and a little bit on IFQs.  I’ll start with the VMS problems.  I don’t know if the council is aware of some of the problems we’ve been dealing with with Trane & Trane with tracking our own vessels.  I’m tracking about twenty vessels here now.

Roy Crabtree, I think he’s familiar with some of our problems and he got a Trane & Trane representative down to help us address some of them and we are tracking our boats now, as of Monday, which that brought on some more problems, now that we’re tracking the vessels.

We’re finding the ones that’s not working and addressing those now, too.  I’ve got one boat that the unit went off July 19th twenty-three miles offshore and we never found out until Monday when we started tracking the boats.  They’re still working on our billing problems.

When the representative was here Monday, he went over all my paperwork and seeing the problems we’re dealing with on that and so hopefully we’ll get that straightened out soon, too.

With the IFQs, we’re hoping the council will go forward with it and try to get it in place by 2009.  We’re going to be working with Environmental Defense on some workshops to educate the fishermen.  We’ll be working real hard on that and we’ve been going up and down the coast talking to a lot of fishermen.

We’re generating a lot of interest and a lot of support for the IFQs, but we still want to do a lot of workshops and teach them more about it so they can make an informed decision when it comes time to vote on it.

I think you’ll see a big outcome at the meeting in St. Pete.  I think that’s where you’ll get the most input on the IFQ system.  We should get some at Biloxi, but the bulk of it I think is going to be at the St. Pete meeting.  Thank you.

MR. TEEHAN:  Glen, did I understand you to say that you’re going to conduct some workshops to try to educate grouper fishermen on the IFQ?

MR. BROOKS:  That’s correct.

MR. TEEHAN:  Do you have any locations for those yet?

MR. BROOKS:  We’ve got a few picked out.  I think we’re going to do like one in Cortez, one in St. Pete, Crystal River, Apalachicola, Panama.  We’re going to try to get to the bulk of the fishermen.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Thanks, Glen.  You brought one manufacturer of VMS.  Is that isolated to that manufacturer or is the other one having the same kind of problems or do you know the answer to that?

MR. BROOKS:  There’s three units approved right now.  The Trane & Trane units is the ones we happen to have in Cortez.  We thought they were the best units on the market and we didn’t get what we were promised when we bought them.  Tracking our vessels was a very important feature for us and then the billing turned into a nightmare.

We’ve got all our boats on one credit card and when they sent the billing to us, we couldn’t separate it into which vessel they belonged to.  That turned into a billing nightmare for us.

With the Boatracs units, I guess a lot of them are in St. Pete and I guess they were having problems with the units failing offshore and then Boatracs would have to get a hold of them and have them reboot the units.  I think they’ve got that taken care of.

I’ve got a Faria unit now.  It’s the only one that I’ve got, the only one in Cortez anyway.  I’ve got it on a vessel and it seems to have a power drain problem, too.  I put it on the boat and it’s the boat that we’re not using.  It’s got a big 8D battery on it, just one big 8D.  It took about thirty days to completely drain the battery.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other comments or questions?  We certainly thank you for your testimony, Mr. Brooks, and we appreciate you being here.  Mr. O’Hern is next and then we have Mr. Russell Nelson and that’s the last card that I have.  If we somehow missed your card and you do want to talk after Mr. Nelson, fill out a card and get it to someone who can give it to me, please.

MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Thank you, Chairman Riechers.  Good morning, council members.  I’m Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director of the Fishing Rights Alliance.  We’re a group of recreational and some commercial fishermen who mostly care about preserving our fisheries and our heritage of fishing.
I have a few comments.  Number one is amberjack.  We’re real concerned about splitting amberjack between anglers.  Amberjack discard mortality is pretty low.  I think you all know I’m a spear fisherman as well as a fisherman and so I get to see what happens on top and underneath and I’m telling you that an amberjack -- It’s a bull.  It’s a real bull.

It’s one of the toughest fish we have.  I think that if we raise the size -- I’m not against having the size limit on parity, recreational and commercial.  I’ve never really thought it was too ultimately fair to have a twenty-eight-inch recreational size and a thirty-six-inch commercial size.  

I would implore and ask the council to consider making the preferred alternative whatever it takes to keep one fish, be that thirty-three inches or, again, make it parity with the commercials.  I’m fine with that.  We’re about being fair.  It’s not about give me mine and the heck with everybody else.

Triggerfish, I don’t know what to tell you.  They’re tasty to eat and they’re fun to shoot, but boy, if you get bit by one, it hurts.  We haven’t seen a problem with them, but I was involved in the assessment and the science leads us to believe that we need to make some adjustments and we’re fine with making the size adjustment on the trigger.

I was concerned about the comment on the commercial size and killing whatever commercial industry there is.  The commercial people have just taken a beating -- The recreational guys, yes, we’ve got the boat manufacturers and they’re taking a beating, but the recreational guys -- Some of my guys are selling their boats and some are starting to get their pilots licenses or actually playing that game where you hit the ball with the stick and I think it’s goof or golf or something.

Anyway, it’s just not seeming fair to some the commercial sector, some of those things that are going on.  I would ask you to consider that when you consider the triggerfish limitations for commercial.

Now for the big boy, gag.  Gag is a big thing.  First off, I would like to commend Dr. Crabtree and the National Marine Fisheries Service, because when the gag assessment was originally completed, there were some great questions about it and they actually took it back to the table and we went through the re-review.

I really only have one problem with the re-review and I’ve been involved in that whole re-review process.  I was a panel member and most of the constituents I know seem to believe that a 10 percent release mortality is a lot closer to reality than a 20 percent release mortality.

We base this on the fact that over half of the fish are released inside of thirty-feet of water.  For instance, in 2002, over a quarter of a million fish, gag grouper, were reported released from shore fishing, a quarter million gags.  That’s a lot of gags.

When you catch something in ten feet of water, it doesn’t tend to embolize and so I would say the release mortality would be limited to what kind of damage somebody would have in handling a fish, which would be a relatively miniscule percentage.

I talked with Dr. Crabtree and I sent a letter to the council and I also spoke with Alex Chester at the Science Center.  They said it wouldn’t be a problem to rerun it with a 10 percent mortality and I’m asking you to consider this merely as a sensitivity run and not to delay any actions, because I know we’re going out for public comment on your alternatives right now.

I know we can get this sensitivity run done and what it’s going to do for you all -- I don’t know how much difference it’s going to make or which way it will swing the assessment, but what it is going to do is it’s going to really help you on stakeholder buy-in.

I think you remember the red grouper thing when -- That’s probably why we got a little credence given on the gag and I appreciate that, again, but I would like to take a look at the sensitivity run.  There seems to be some general agreement -- Again, the only thing I really heard was a concern that Bob Gill mentioned about getting in the way of the timeline.

I know we’re under a limit, but if we can just look at the run, it will be done before public comment and anything could be included in public comment and considered at the next meeting.

I also commend you looking at giving us our red grouper back and I also want to touch on reallocation.  We all know that MRFSS is a problem.  Some call it a laughingstock and some call it just serious unreliable estimates, but we’re talking about reallocating fisheries based on MRFSS.  I would like to see it put off.

In fact, there’s a meeting on MRFSS next week.  I would like to see the reallocation put off maybe a couple of years until we start getting a little more accurate picture of recreational landings, be they higher or lower than what we currently see, because I don’t think it’s fair that the commercial people have a fairly reliable landings system and the recreational don’t and it’s a guess and we’re going to regulate based on that guess.

I have one more comment, if I may have the latitude.  Blacktip sharks, not too tough to identify, everybody.  I don’t know if you ever caught one or saw one, but they’ve got black tips on the fins.  It’s pretty easy to identify and that’s the one sport fish that’s a real sport fish for shark.  Thank you very much for your consideration.  Are there any questions that I could answer?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions or comments?

MS. WALKER:  Thanks for coming.  I know in the red snapper stock assessment and I wasn’t -- I’m not real familiar and I didn’t attend any of the stock assessment workshops for grouper, but we knew the number of discards that were made in state water as opposed to federal water.

Do you know if they ran any sensitivity runs using the numbers of discards in state waters at a lower release mortality as opposed to the EEZ?

MR. O’HERN:  As a matter of a fact -- I guess some of you all didn’t get the letter, but I sent a letter in that was included in your briefing books and in the letter, I copied the chart that they used.

At the last gag re-review session, they actually did take into account -- Again, I commend and applaud all the interaction on this gag process, because it has been a really good process and I think we’ve been heard.

They actually took and split state and federal waters and they split the State of Florida into the Panhandle area, which is where a lot of the release mortality studies that were used to come up with mortality rates were based out of.

Those of you that are familiar with the Florida coast, you know that in the Panhandle you go ten miles out and you’ve got a lot of water under you.  In Steinhatchee, if you go ten miles out, you may still hit a rock.  In St. Pete, you go ten miles out and you’re in maximum thirty feet of water.

They split the Peninsula and the Panhandle and then state and federal waters.  The problem is that they said that the Peninsula release rate, the rate on the inshore species, inside of ten miles, was still 10 percent mortality and they called it an average depth, if you’ll see on that chart, of ten meters, or thirty feet, when in fact the average depth of that water is somewhere between twelve and fifteen feet.

Again, I go back to that 2002 B2 release figure from MRFSS that said they released a quarter-million fish from shore and the depth of water from shore -- If you’re fishing off a pier, you’ve got fifteen feet.

The release mortalities for the deeper water are still fairly high and they say an average depth of the Peninsula is thirty meters, or ninety feet, and that’s the average depth that we fish at.  I can tell you that about 80 percent of fishing activity offshore goes on inside of ninety feet.

I know this for a fact because I have software that helps fishermen with their numbers.  I get a lot of phone calls and people say we want to go on a big offshore trip and do you have any cool numbers.  I’m supposed to be the numbers guy.

I ask them where they’re going and their big offshore trip is twenty-five miles.  That’s seventy feet of water off of St. Peter and that’s where a large proportion of the fishing happens out of St. Pete.

MS. WALKER:  Dennis, you know that we’ve been told in other stock assessments that even though you may lower the number of discards that a lot of times that just comes back and tells the scientists that there were less fish there to begin with.  I think I’m right, Dr. Crabtree.

MR. O’HERN:  We’re not disputing the number of discards.  Again, we’re concerned about MRFSS being accurate and reliable, but we certainly aren’t informed enough or knowledgeable enough to say it’s high or low.  We’re not disputing the number of fish.  We’re disputing the percentage of those fish thrown back that are assumed to be dead.

There was a comment made at the SSC meeting too when I brought this up and they said you know there’s predation and I thought about it afterwards and I thought unless it’s predation at the surface by a dolphin, when you’re throwing a fish back and you see it get eaten, predation is M and not F.  It’s M.  It’s part of the natural mortality.

Again, all I’m asking for is if you would please consider that sensitivity run of 10 percent.  I think Dr. Crabtree said he would even run zero and it will get a lot more stakeholder buy-in when you move forward.  I’m not saying there’s not a problem with the gag fishery, but I would sure like to know what the problem is a little more accurately.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll possibly take that up in Reef Fish Committee a little bit later, Mr. O’Hern.

MR. O’HERN:  May I just thank Phil Horn and Degraaf Adams for their service to the council.  As always, it’s greatly appreciated, all your time.  I know that you all have real lives and real jobs and you do your best here.  Thank you all.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  Mr. Nelson.

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  My name is Russell Nelson and I’m a fishery scientist working with the Coastal Conservation Association.  There’s a lot of things to address here today and so I don’t know that I’m going to address any of them really, but the HMS proposal, I think that it would behoove this council to send a letter suggesting that the proposal to remove blacktips entirely from the recreational fishery is probably a little bit unfounded.

As I saw and as I recall from being on the advisory panel to that group, sandbars are seriously overfished and they’re setting a TAC by first of all adjusting what the commercial experimental TAC will be by backing out recreational average catches and then the bycatch in other fisheries.

The sandbar recovery is -- The TAC is set low by already backing out the recreational catch and then they’re going to remove it from the recreational sector, which means that they’ve kind of double backed that out.  I don’t think that too many anglers would have a problem with that and I don’t even know that too many anglers would have a problem with taking bullfish out.  Not too many people keep bullfish, but removing blacktip I don’t think makes sense.

It is one of the few coastal inshore type sharks that people do pursue and some folks like to eat them.  The identification problems basically occur with fairly small fish.  You’ve got a fifty-four-inch minimum size.  As Dr. Shipp said, you can tell these sharks apart and so I think that might be something you want to comment on.

I listened with interest to the red drum discussion the other day.  In reality, every state in the Gulf of Mexico, every single state in the Gulf, has adopted a consistent management strategy for red drum and that is to have a very low fishing mortality rate, a very low rate of harvest, on juveniles, which you can do in a fishery, but in order to do that, you’ve got to supply high levels of protection to the adults.  That’s what every state does.

I think as you look forward to an assessment on red drum the question that’s probably not going to be -- Unless every state wants to change their strategy, it’s going to be looking to see if the current escapement rates are sufficient, if the regulations in state waters are adequate.

I’ve heard a lot of comment today about recreational fisheries.  I would contrast the red snapper situation and some of the others in federal waters with the way the states manage probably the two most popular recreational species, red drum and sea trout.

Roughly throughout the Gulf states, about twelve million pounds a year of each of those are landed under sustainable management plans that provide limited harvest under size limits and bag limits and they’re successfully managed.  These comments about it’s impossible to manage recreational fisheries I think are also unfounded.

We’ll have comments on the amberjack and gray triggerfish.  Our volunteers will be at some of the hearings.  I do think that the simple size limit increases that were discussed for gray triggerfish make a lot of sense.  I’ve previously given you our ideas on the allocation question and we’ll put those in writing and you’ll hear them some more and so I really don’t have anything else to say, Mr. Chairman, unless there’s any questions.

MS. MORRIS:  Russell, I spoke to you yesterday or Monday about the idea of looking into a slot limit for gag grouper.  I don’t know if you’ve had more time to think about that, but could you comment on that?  The idea would be to set both a minimum size and a maximum size, a slot for gag grouper.

DR. NELSON:  As I told you, Julie, I think it would be interesting to see an analysis of slot combination and how it affected spawning stock biomass and yield per recruit.  I’m not optimistic that, unless it was a very, very narrow slot, that we would get that much out of it at the upper end, because frankly, not many -- Larger, older fish comprise a very small part of the biomass, but I think it would certainly be something worth looking at.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other comments or questions?  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  With that, we have concluded our open public comment period.  We will take a short break until 11:15 and then we will resume.  We will start the Red Drum Management Committee.  I’m not certain whether we will finish it before lunch, but we’ll at least get started with it.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could we have folks go ahead and move back to their chairs, please?  In juggling committees slightly, we’re going to move the Red Drum Management Committee up into this time slot.  We think it could finish in the time we have allotted before lunch.  With that, I will turn to Ms. Foote.
RED DRUM MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT
MS. FOOTE:  Thank you.  The Red Drum Management Committee met and received the report of the Ad Hoc Review Panel for Red Drum and took the following action.  They made a motion to establish a long-term program to collect age structure by cooperative research program, MARFIN, and similar programs that could use recreational and commercial harvesters to collect samples and associated data and I so move on behalf of the committee.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  All those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.

MS. FOOTE:  The committee took one more action, to recommend holding a SEDAR Assessment on red drum for 2009 and I so move on behalf of the committee.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The second committee motion, reaffirming that 2009 would be the timeframe for the red drum SEDAR assessment.  Is there any discussion?

MR. MINTON:  I would just remind everybody that that process -- There was concern about availability of data and so we’ll be looking with interest to see how that comes back.  I hope they’ll just not plow ahead without the proper and adequate data to do a proper assessment, just because we’ve got a SEDAR set up.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s certainly one of the data committee’s first charges, is to determine whether they can go forward and so I agree with you and I hope they do.  We will have already lost our timeframe, which was one of the points I was trying to make, that if we go ahead with red drum that there would not be time in the year to reschedule a different assessment, but we can certainly have them look at it.

DR. MCILWAIN:  I would just remind the state directors that a lot of the data that could be available for that is proposed to come from the states and if we would all get on the same page and really push to get that data in that we would have it available for that assessment.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing no further discussion, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.
MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Pearce, do you have further business under Red Drum?

MR. PEARCE:  Yes, I do.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m not sure if I need a motion or not, but because the charge of the Red Drum Ad Hoc Committee is to begin developing some of these short and long-term programs, I would like to make sure we let them meet very quickly to discuss the motion we just passed to establish a long-term program, so we can get that moving.  Do I need a motion to do that or can we just bring the panel back?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have them on an ad hoc basis formed and so I would think we could just bring the panel back together and do you see any problems with that, Mr. Swingle? 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  No, not if the council authorizes the expenditure of that money.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Put it in the form of a motion and that way we’re clear for expenditures.

MR. PEARCE:  I would like to make a motion that we bring back the Red Drum Ad Hoc Panel to begin to establish a long-term program to collect the age structure by cooperative research program, MARFIN, and similar programs that could use recreational and commercial harvesters to collect samples and associated data, the same motion we made in the committee.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Horn seconded the motion.  Mr. Pearce, you said it was the same motion, but in reality it’s a different motion, in that you have the ad hoc group basically trying to create that plan and I am understanding the motion?

MR. PEARCE:  Yes, all I’m doing is reiterating the motion that we made in committee so that we make sure it’s clear what they’re supposed to do.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any discussion regarding Mr. Pearce’s motion?  Hearing no discussion, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  Is there any other business to come before Red Drum?  Hearing none, Ms. Morris, you had a question?

MS. MORRIS:  We could go to the Administrative Policy Committee report next, if you would like to.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We will go to the Administrative Policy Committee if you are ready.

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT

MS. MORRIS:  This is Tab I and I’m going to read the summary.  The agenda was adopted as written.  The minutes of the June 4, 2007 meeting were approved as written, but with the stipulation to modify the list of members to include only committee members.

Ms. Morris asked Dr. Crabtree about the status of ACLs, annual catch limits, and accountability measure guidelines being developed by NOAA Fisheries.  Dr. Crabtree responded that the guidelines were still under review, but he hoped to have the drafts in August 2007.  He added that he hoped to have all councils review the propose rule implementing the guidelines prior to publication of the final rule.

Dr. Leard reviewed the three ACL options developed by staff under Tab I, Number 3(a).  Dr. Crabtree discussed the implications regarding catches above an ACL, essentially yield at OY, and how to deal with them and implications in terms of AMs.  
He also discussed the fact that the guidelines would have to address how to deal with multispecies fisheries.  The committee noted that the council would likely want the SSC to review both NOAA Fisheries guidelines and those being developed by the council, particularly with regard to data-poor species or species groups.  
The committee also noted that the council’s discussion paper should note that ACLs include all sources of fishing mortality from all fishing sectors and not just landings.  Dr. Leard reviewed the discussion paper options for accountability measures and noted current AM provisions within the reef fish and coastal migratory pelagics frameworks.  
The committee discussed the fact that AMs would not necessarily be invoked when an ACL is achieved, but would likely be needed if the overfishing threshold was exceeded, based on a number of factors relative to the status of the stock involved and the biology of such stock.

The committee felt that the discussion of the council’s obligations with regard to ACLs and AMs should continue in parallel with NOAA Fisheries development of guidelines and be revised appropriately.  We’ve appended to the end of the report a list of bullet points which were the main ideas that were expressed in that discussion.  I’m not going to read those, but you have those for future reference as a starting point for the discussion at the next meeting.

Mr. Steele noted that limited access programs are basically IFQs and that they had previously been described in a technical memorandum that had been distributed to the council and others.  He noted that NOAA Fisheries was currently developing interpretive guidelines, guidelines to establish procedures and guidelines for the councils to use in developing their own guidelines for LAPPs.  
He stated that he expected these guidelines would be published in a proposed rule in the near future and comment from the council and others would be invited.  
He noted that these guidelines would provide the council with general direction on how to determine eligibility, substantial participation and other factors included in the MSRA.  Afterwards, the council would need to develop guidelines for dealing with LAPPs in the Gulf and later, specifically with the Grouper IFQ envisioned in Amendment 29.

The committee believed that these procedures would be developed based on comments from the scoping meetings on Amendment 29, as well as additional data developed by staff on the amount and distribution of catches by existing permit holders that the committee hoped to be able to review that data at the next meeting.

Finally, we had a staff report on handling large volumes of email.  Mr. Atran reported that in the past the council has received large volumes of email comments that could not be filtered through the council’s spam filter in a timely manner, which disrupted regular council email.  
He stated that the council was now using an outside spam filter contractor that could handle previously observed volumes and that staff would in the future look at other in-house ways to deal with this problem.  This concludes my report.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion or questions regarding the report?

MR. HORN:  I just have one comment.  Under the proposed guidelines for referendums for Gulf LAPPs, Mr. Steele stated that LAPPs were basically IFQs, but it would also include license limitation and things like that.  I think that needs to be stated, because we have a license limitation basically heading toward the charter industry and that could change into an IFQ, I suppose, but the recreational industry might perhaps be a license limitation and not necessarily an IFQ.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Steele, do you concur with his reading of LAPPs and how it’s defined under Magnuson?

MR. STEELE:  Yes, sir, I do.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The record will now reflect that.  Thank you, Mr. Horn.  We will reflect that in future reports, certainly.  Any other business before Administrative Policy?  Hearing none, that concludes the Administrative Policy report.  With that, we’re right upon our lunch hour.  We will go ahead and recess for lunch and we will return at one o’clock.

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:25 o’clock a.m., August 1, 2007.)

- - -

August 1, 2007

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION

- - -

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the Romeo and Julieta Room of the El Tropicano Riverwalk Hotel, San Antonio, Texas, Wednesday afternoon, August 1, 2007, and was called to order at 1:00 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we reconvene, please?  As we’re reconvening, for the record, I’m going to announce the results of our closed session on SEDAR.  

REPORT OF CLOSED COUNCIL SESSION ON SEDAR
We were selecting members for the SEDAR-16, which is for king mackerel.  For the data workshop, we’ve selected Mike Holmes, Ed Presley, Donald Waters, Bob Zales, Will Patterson, Jason Adriance, Doug Devries, and Richard Fulford.
For the assessment workshop, we’ve selected Dan Dumont, Donald Waters, Bob Zales, Russell Nelson, Harry Blanchet, Doug Gregory, Bob Muller, and Mike Murphy.  For the review workshop, Mike Nugent, Donald Waters, Bob Zales, Doug Gregory, and Bob Muller.

With that, we will turn now back to our agenda for after lunch and we will turn to Mr. Minton to give us the Reef Fish Committee Report.

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT

MR. MINTON:  You should all have a report of the Reef Fish Management Committee meeting in front of you.  If you do not, check with staff and they should be able to get it to you.  The agenda was adopted as written.  
With respect to the minutes, we also noted a problem that there were more voting members than membership on the committee and we asked that this be corrected.  Other than that, the minutes were approved as written. 
On Amendment 30A Public Hearing Document, Greater Amberjack and Gray Triggerfish, that’s under Tab B, Number 3, it was noted that the council had already selected preferred alternatives for most of the actions.  As the committee reviewed each action item, lack of a motion otherwise would indicate support for the preferred alternative. Stu Kennedy then went through the amendment action item by action item.

Mr. Chairman, what I would like to do here is get staff to put up the preferred and I’m going to go down through here and kind of highlight the discussion and then when I get to the motion, I don’t plan on reading it, unless it’s a new motion.

Some members felt that the adoption of a one-fish greater amberjack bag limit at the request of the recreational sector to conserve the stock, combined with a failure of the commercial size limit to constrain the commercial catch as expected, had led to a shift in the ratio of recreational to commercial catches in recent years and that the recent years should not be used in determining greater amberjack allocation.  
Other members disagreed, feeling that commercial landings had been reduced by the size limit.  A motion to change the preferred alternative to Alternative 1, status quo, which would utilize the average during the years 1981 to 1986, where the recreational fishery would receive 84 percent of the TAC and the commercial fishery would receive 16 percent failed on a voice vote.  The preferred alternative therefore remained, which is Preferred Alternative 3.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Just for clarification, because that’s the motion we have -- You already moved to the --
MR. MINTON:  We’re on amberjack, page 15.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Everyone just bear with us and let us get this straight before we proceed here.  Mr. Chair, can you help get us where we need to be to help our folks know what they’re trying to get up here?

MR. MINTON:  On 30A, she should be on page 15 and it’s Action 1.  

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are you ready to go?  I think we’re where we --

MR. MINTON:  Just to repeat, the preferred alternative remains as Preferred Alternative Number 3, which is now on the board, and I think you have a comment from Ms. Walker.

MS. WALKER:  I would make a substitute motion to make Alternative 1 the preferred alternative.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s seconded by Dr. Shipp.  Is there any discussion regarding the motion?

DR. SHIPP:  I think the same thing that I discussed at committee, even though I wasn’t on the committee, and that is that the original allocation -- The reason it has shifted over the past twenty years is because the mechanisms we put in to constrain the commercial fishery simply didn’t work the way they were intended to and so the commercial overran a little bit.

It wasn’t a great deal, but they did overrun and so what we’re doing now is we’re going to reward that sector because they had overruns for about the last twenty years.  I just don’t think that’s the original intent of Amendment 1.  Those allocations were put in and constraints were put on in an attempt to keep those quotas there.

I will say one thing though and I agree with Phil.  I know he’s coming back on this, but I certainly agree with him that over the years we’ve probably had the poorest stock assessments on amberjack than we’ve had on any of the other species.  There are problems with a lot of them, but amberjack was the worst of all.
MR. HORN:  I am opposed to this motion, but if we do this, then let’s do that in every other fishery.  Let’s go with the overruns in the king mackerel fishery and let’s go with the overruns in the red snapper fishery and adjust those allocations accordingly.

Just because the reef fish fishery over harvested what was actually no quota -- I don’t really believe there was actually a quota early on and the size limit that was taken by the commercial fishery was, in my mind, extreme compared to the recreational.

It was done that way so that they would not have a quota, which goes to show that there’s a lot more fish there than we thought, then the assessment tells us.  Those fish are still there, because they’re still catching over thirty-six-inch fish.  

That rationale just doesn’t fly in this case, because it’s -- The recreational fishery went from three to one, I believe, at the request of one person initially, if I recall from that history back then, and it may have been a problem where he was, but there wasn’t a problem anywhere else.

The recreational fishery has just, over this timeframe, grown so much that the bag limit didn’t constrain them and they reduced it down and still they’re catching a lot of fish, but recreational folks are concentrated in an area, unlike commercial people, more so.

The commercial folks are spread out all over the Gulf.  There’s a good harvest in Florida and there’s a good harvest in Louisiana and there’s been harvest everywhere else.  I think that the rationale behind this motion is not good and if it is, then let’s go back and look at all the other fisheries and maybe the commercial fisheries will benefit from some of the other allocation overruns. 
MS. WALKER:  I would urge my council members to consider the economic and social environment and implications.  The recreational fishery is at a one fish bag limit now and we’re talking about going to one fish for every two anglers.  I would ask that you please read the economic and social impacts that start on page 134.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding the substitute motion?

MS. MORRIS:  Just to restate the argument that I think we used the -- When we made this the preferred alternative at the last meeting that the long record of twenty-four years is a more robust record and incorporates recent realities in the fishery compared to the six or seven-year record from the 1980s.  It’s a stronger history of catches on which to base the allocation.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion? 

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I would request a roll call vote, please.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Walker has requested a roll call vote.  Mr. Swingle, are you ready?

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn.

MR. HORN:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Teehan.

MR. TEEHAN:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill.

MR. GILL:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain.

DR. MCILWAIN:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree.

DR. CRABTREE:  Abstain.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton.

MR. MINTON:  Yes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret.

MR. PERRET:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix.

MR. HENDRIX:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere.

MS. VILLERE:  Yes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce.

MR. PEARCE:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris.

MS. MORRIS:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp.

DR. SHIPP:  Yes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker.

MS. WALKER:  Yes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote.

MS. FOOTE:  No.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion fails.  With that, Mr. Minton.
MR. MINTON:  The next thing was Action 2, page 18, Modifications to the Greater Amberjack Rebuilding Plan.  There were no committee comments; therefore, the preferred alternative remains Preferred Alternative Number 2.  
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any changes to Action 2?  Any change to the current preferred alternative?  As a reminder, we’re preparing this for public hearing.  Hearing none, Mr. Minton.
MR. MINTON:  Action Number 3 is on page 20, Accountability Measures for the Greater Amberjack Rebuilding Plan.  A question was raised as to whether a sector’s TAC would be increased if the sector caught less than its allocation.  
Dr. Crabtree responded that he had the authority to reopen a fishery that had been prematurely closed under quota in the same quota year, but that there was no provision to add unused allocation to the following year’s TAC.  
Following additional discussion, there was no additional motions and therefore, there preferred alternative remains Preferred Alternative Number 2.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there anyone who has any change at this action item, Action 3?  Hearing none, Mr. Minton.

MR. MINTON:  On Action Number 4, page 27, Greater Amberjack Recreational Management Measures, Bobbi Walker noted that at the bottom of page 25 the proposed dates for the recreational red snapper season were wrong and that they did not reflect the assumed 10 percent impact from hurricane activity.  
Stu Kennedy responded that the dates would be corrected before the public hearings.  Questions were raised about how size limit changes would affect the number of dead discards.  It was noted that the number of data points used to calculate discard mortality in the last stock assessment was very low.  
Dr. Crabtree stated that any data on discard mortality would have been used in the SEDAR data workshop.  Following the discussion, the preferred alternative would remain Preferred Alternative Number 4.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion or comments?  Go ahead, Mr. Minton.
MR. MINTON:  On Action Number 5, page 34, Greater Amberjack Commercial Management Alternatives, there were no motions and therefore, the preferred alternative remains Preferred Alternative Number 4.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, no change in the preferred alternative.  Anyone offer a different alternative?  Hearing none, Mr. Minton.
MR. MINTON:  On Action Number 6, page 37, Thresholds and Benchmarks for Gray Triggerfish, there were no committee comments and therefore, the preferred alternative remains Alternative Number 2.
MR. RIECHERS:  Any change to the preferred alternative?  We actually have a preferred option underneath that as well that Mr. Minton will hit next.  Hearing none, go ahead, Mr. Minton.

MR. MINTON:  On Action Number 7, page 40, Gray Triggerfish Rebuilding Plan, the action item had no preferred alternative at that time.  The committee members felt that a constant FOY plan that allowed fishermen to get something back each year would result in more voluntary compliance and support.

Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred alternative for Action 7 be Alternative 2:  Establish a constant F rebuilding plan for gray triggerfish defined by the constant FOY projection from the 2006 assessment.  Directed TAC levels for the 2008 through 2012 would be set at the directed yield for each year.  TAC for 2008 would be 0.5 million pounds, TAC in 2009 would be 0.58 million pounds, TAC in 2010 would be 0.66 million pounds, TAC in 2011 would be 0.73 million pounds, and TAC in 2012 would be 0.79 million pounds.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  We did not have a preferred on this prior to the committee meeting.

DR. CRABTREE:  Maybe Stu can answer this.  The rebuilding schedule on this or the time to recover would be six years and is that correct?  This is Alternative 2, the constant F.  I’m looking, Stu, at Table 2.2.1.

MR. KENNEDY:  I think it’s six years, yes.  If you took the other alternative, I think it would be seven years, one year more.

DR. CRABTREE:  The document is going to be clear that this is the rebuilding strategy and the rebuilding schedule then would be six years?  Okay. 

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.

MR. MINTON:  Under Action 8, page 42, Accountability Procedures for Gray Triggerfish, this action item had no preferred alternative.  Committee members felt that having the Regional Administrator take notice action to correct over harvests rather than go though the council would be a faster process.  
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that  the Preferred Alternative for Action 8 be Alternative 4:  If commercial and/or recreational gray triggerfish landings, as estimated by the Southeast Fishery Center, exceed the three-year running average TAC associated with fishing at FOY, which is in Table 2.2.3, then the Regional Administrator shall issue a notice reducing the length of the fishing season for the sector experiencing the overage by a percentage equal to the average percentage overage during the previous three years.  In year one of the rebuilding plan, the accountability measure will be the same as for Alternatives 2 and 3, in year two of the rebuilding plan overages will be based on average landings during 2008 and 2009 and thereafter, a three year running average will be used.
MR. GILL:  During the committee, there was some discussion on this action item and I believe you initiated a suggestion that perhaps a merger of Alternatives 2 and 4 might be appropriate in some fashion and I think there’s some merit to that and I would like to direct a question to Roy, if I could.

It seems to me that one of the issues with Alternative 4 is that the timeline to accomplish correction gets dragged out further and so if he could address an estimated timeline for two and four relative to one another, I think that would help.

DR. CRABTREE:  Alternative 2 would make corrections every year based on a one-year overage, whereas Alternative 4 would make, it looks like, annual corrections in the first year or two, but then after that, over a three-year running average to smooth things out.

The other difference between Alternative 2 and 4 has to do with the overfishing level and Alternative 2 sets an overfishing level of 0.9 times F 30 percent and so in that case, the overfishing level is a little bit higher than the rebuilding targeted yield, whereas in our Alternative 4 the overfishing threshold appears to be the same as the target that you’re hitting, which may be a problem.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The other difference, if I may, Dr. Crabtree, is also that the council would request you to do it in Alternative 2 and we would have all the options available to us and in Alternative 4, we just have fishing season as the option, if I’m reading that correctly as well.
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, that’s correct.  That would mean we would need to have a council meeting and I assume you would want to see some analyses and all that.

MR. KENNEDY:  I think to Mr. Gill’s original question, they’re both doing annual changes.  It’s just that the basis under which the decision would be made would be a three-year average, in one case, and it would be the 90 percent of FMSY, or the proxy thereof, as your target, the other one.
MR. GILL:  I apologize that I didn’t make myself clear.  What I was looking to discuss was from the time point at which overage had been determined to how long it would take to implement something as compared between Alternative 2 and Alternative 4.  That’s the issue that I was trying to raise.

MR. KENNEDY:  Alternative 2 gives the council the chance to select what kind of management measure they want to implement and in that case, you would have to go through at least one council meeting in order to give guidance to NMFS and the Regional Administrator of what to do.

Under Alternative 4, the Regional Administrator would close the fishery.  Alternative 4 will happen quicker, if that’s your question.  Alternative 4 would happen quicker than Alternative 2 would happen.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  What you’re at least thinking is both would be in the same fishing year?

MR. KENNEDY:  Both would be in the same fishing year, depending upon when you found out that you had the overage.  If it were late in the year, one may be three months behind the other.  Whenever that occurs, it could be in the year or slightly after, but it’s close.

MR. GILL:  In that case, I would like to add a new Alternative 5, which would be a composite of Alternative 2 and 4 and how we would construct would be we would take Alternative 2 and delete everything after “Table 2.2.2” and insert the comparable portion of Alternative 4, which is everything after “Table 2.2.3” and that we make that the preferred.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a substitute motion that’s actually achieving two things.  It’s both adding it and making it the preferred.  Mr. Minton asks that we split the question.  

MR. MINTON:  I seconded the motion and I moved to split the motion, in that we would vote to add it as an alternative and then add it as a preferred.  I think it has merit, but I hate to see it fail because it might not make the preferred.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that’s a good way to approach it.  All those in favor of splitting the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  We’ll split the motion.  The first one is just to add it as an Alternative 5.

MR. GILL:  Perhaps it would help to initiate discussion while they’re getting that up there.  It seems to me this combination covers the ills of both and gets the benefits of both and Roy’s comment I think is well taken.  I think the three-year running average gets us out of the up and down of the annual side and not to mention the options it affords the council, as you mentioned.  I think it gets rid of the baddies and is all goodies.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Put very succinctly.  Any other discussion in favor for or against?  We’ll still getting it up there and you’ll still have a chance.  We’re not going to move on until we get it up there right.  Mr. Gill, can you check and make sure we have it correct on the board?

MR. GILL:  We do not.  The last sentence is the one from Alternative 2 and it should be the one from Alternative 4.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I know this one wasn’t necessarily planned, but when we think we’re going to be merging motions, if we can help our staff by helping them get it previous, it will help.  This one wasn’t planned and I’m just reminding folks of that.  We can help them and us.  Are we getting close, Mr. Gill?

MR. GILL:  No, I’m sorry to say.  After “Table 2.2.3” we delete from “the council” to the end of that sentence and we insert from Alternative 4 “the Regional Administrator” and all the way to the end of that sentence, which is “during the previous three years”.  Now it looks correct to me, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does everybody understand what we’re trying to do here?  Is everybody clear what the motion is doing?  I don’t have any hands up in the air.  Is there any further discussion?

DR. CRABTREE:  Just so I understand, a couple of things.  One, this just says the -- As I read it now, the Regional Administrator will issue a notice reducing the length of the fishing season and so there’s no discretion on that and that’s what is done?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t believe the motion is quite correct, if I heard what Mr. Gill was trying to do earlier.

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, that’s what I’m --

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does it look correct?

DR. CRABTREE:  I thought that you were using the 90 percent of FMSY as the threshold in this one.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ll tell you what -- Guys, let’s take a five-minute very short break.  Mr. Gill, if you would, get with Ms. Kennedy and see if we can’t get this.  Mark up a sheet of paper and help her.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s resume order.  Sorry for the delay, but I think it was better than trying to construct it through the mic.  If we could, we think we have the motion on the board as to Mr. Gill’s intent.  Mr. Minton’s second still holds, I assume.  

MR. MINTON:  Yes, I guess.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, any further comments about the motion or discussion as you understand it?

DR. CRABTREE:  Just a question.  The intent would be -- Hypothetically, if year one the catches were too high, we would come in during year two and we would get the estimates let’s say in April and then we would implement a temporary rule or a rule change as quickly as possible to shorten the season, correct?

Then that would be -- We get to the next year and we would look at it again, but the average of two.  I think I understand where we’re going on it.  I think that works.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m confused, but -- I thought we were not just dealing with fishing season.  I thought it would have had the language that said the council shall request the Regional Administrator implement temporary regulations in the following year to return landings to the target annual TAC, giving us the flexibility of more things than just fishing length.  That’s what I thought the original intent was, but I may be way off base.

MR. KENNEDY:  This one does do that.  The council shall request the Regional Administrator and so it does allow that.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s the second part, to issue a notice reducing the length of the season.

MR. KENNEDY:  That’s my fault.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  At least on record we have it correct and could you go help the best you can?  This has turned into being more complicated than we thought and we apologize for that.  We’ve got a substitute motion and a committee motion and it’s kind of hard to move to the next one and I apologize.  

MR. HORN:  Listening to all of you all have your reservations, would it be appropriate to put, where it says reduce the fishing season or other appropriate measures, stick that in there to pacify everybody?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that’s what they’re trying to get to, Mr. Horn, something very similar to that.  It certainly is the intent and that’s what we need to have on record and we can give staff some editorial license with this afterwards.

DR. CRABTREE:  We would hypothetically be in April and there was an overage and so the RA -- The council is going to ask me to implement temporary regulations for that year.  Let’s say that the council says we want the bag limit reduced.  The temporary rule means for the remainder of that season the bag limit will be reduced and then it would revert back to where it was prior to the temporary rule?  The temporary rule is going to expire.  Do you see where I’m getting at?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If I’m remembering in committee, you spoke to Alternative 2 as a positive, because it did give us more opportunities than just the fishing season.

DR. CRABTREE:  My issue is more of the temporary nature of the rule, to make sure we’re clear.  In year two, we would issue let’s say a temporary rule in June that did some action.  If it was to shorten the season up, that would make sense that it would be a one-time and gone, but if it reduced the bag limit say from twenty to ten, then at the end of that fishing year, the bag limit would revert back to twenty and is that what we intend?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would say if we took no further action that is what would happen, certainly, because of the temporary rule status.

DR. CRABTREE:  The reason that would make sense, I guess, is because in this rebuilding plan the TACs are increasing each year and so maybe that’s okay?  All right.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think obviously we would be in a situation where if you took a temporary action that you would then have to look and see if you needed to take additional action for the next year.  At least that’s my take on the motion and the subject.  Is there any other discussion?

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the other issue.  If you took the word “temporary” out, then it could be just a rulemaking that then would not be of a temporary nature.  That would be a problem if it was a closure, but if it was something else, like a bag limit reduction, it may be that you wanted it to remain in place.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s the lesser of two evils.  I don’t know which is the better way to do it.

MR. MINTON:  This is to send out for people to look at and get input on.  I think we’ll get lots of it and so there’s no sense in trying to hash it all out today.

DR. CRABTREE:  Just one thing you might want to -- You could take the word “temporary” out.  If it was a fishery closure, it would just be a rule that did a one-time fishery closure, but then if it was a bag limit reduction or something like that, it would be a permanent reduction, unless you decided to change it, and then that might save you having to come in and do a framework action because the temporary rule has run out.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would the maker of the motion and the seconder take that friendly amendment and remove the word “temporary”?  I’m hearing no.  Any further discussion regarding the motion? 

This is a motion to add a new Alternative 5.   If commercial and/or recreational gray triggerfish landings, as estimated by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center, exceed the three-year running average total allowable catch associated with fishing at FOY (Table 2.2.3), then the council shall request the Regional Administrator to implement temporary regulations in the following year to return landings to the target annual TAC level (annual catch limit) as specified in the preferred rebuilding plan in Action 6.  In year one of the rebuilding plan, the accountability measure will be the same as for Alternatives 2 and 3 and in year two of the rebuilding plan, overages will be based on average landings during 2008 and 2009 and thereafter, a three year running average will be used.  
MR. PERRET:  I’ve got a question now.  I thought -- Maybe I’m missing it, but if one sector goes over, then that sector would be penalized in the preceding year and not all of the fishery.  Does that read that way?

In other words, if the recreational goes over, do we penalize commercial?  If the commercial goes over, do we penalize recreational?  Does it read the way it should?

MR. MINTON:  The “and/or” takes care of it, I think, Corky.

MR. GILL:  The council is the one that makes that decision, as the motion currently stands.

MR. PERRET:  If I may, why should we penalize one sector if the other sector goes over?  I don’t think that’s fair and/or equitable.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Remember that we’re not determining that here.  We’re just determining what our options would be.  We would have the option of recommending that it just impact the commercial or the recreational sector when we make our recommendation to the Regional Administrator.

MR. PERRET:  I understand that, but I just think it should be perfectly clear.  I don’t think any one sector would want to be penalized for what another sector did.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?

MS. WALKER:  Corky, I want you to remember that statement that you just made when I make the next motion.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have the motion on the board.  Is everyone as clear as they can be on the motion on the board?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.

The second part of this motion would have been a substitute motion now, as we split the question, that would replace the current preferred that came out of committee with this as the preferred.  Is there any further discussion regarding naming this as the preferred?  Hearing none, all those in favor of this as the preferred motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion fails to make it the preferred.  

That then takes us back to -- Help me, Mr. Minton, but I believe we did not have a preferred going into committee and so we still have to take action on the motion still on the board.  Out of committee, we have Action --

MR. MINTON:  The committee moved Alternative Number 4.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you.  I’ve gotten lost in my summary here a little bit.  Any discussion regarding having Alternative 4 as the preferred alternative?  Hearing none, all those in favor of Alternative 4 as the preferred say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  Back to you, Mr. Minton.
MR. MINTON:  Under Action 9, page 47, Modification to Gray Triggerfish Allocations, Ms. Walker felt that allocations had been artificially changed through regulation and made a motion to change the Preferred Alternative to Alternative 1, status quo, maintain allocation of gray triggerfish TAC between the recreational and commercial fisheries as the average share during the years 1981 through 1987.  The recreational fishery would receive 93 percent of the TAC and the commercial would receive 7 percent.  The motion failed by a vote of two to three.  Therefore, the preferred alternative remains Preferred Alternative Number 3.
MS. WALKER:  Based on the same arguments that we gave before, I would move Alternative 1 be the preferred alternative.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was seconded by Dr. Shipp.  Is there any further discussion?  We’ve kind of had the discussion on the previous suite of options.

MR. MINTON:  I would just like to remind folks that -- We’ve been down this path a long time and once you start regulations and once you start controlling fisheries through regulations, you do create an artificial environment and it does change things over time.  You need to look at how those changes have affected.

I think at some point in the future that staff should go through this and just look and see how this has changed those different allocations artificially, because we do see that situation occurring, where one fishery, for one reason or another, goes up and another one goes down and then we when try to pick that, we should be trying to pick something that is before all this stuff started happening, to get more of a natural bound on it, I would say.  Also, I would like to request a roll call vote.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion?  Hearing none, there has been a request for a roll call vote.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote.

MS. FOOTE:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris.

MS. MORRIS:  No.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere.

MS. VILLERE:  Yes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce.

MR. PEARCE:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill.

MR. GILL:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn.

MR. HORN:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp.

DR. SHIPP:  Yes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree.

DR. CRABTREE:  Abstain.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret.

MR. PERRET:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton.

MR. MINTON:  Yes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix.

MR. HENDRIX:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker.

MS. WALKER:  Yes.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain.

DR. MCILWAIN:  No.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Teehan.

MR. TEEHAN:  No.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion fails.  With that, Mr. Minton.
MR. MINTON:  On Action 10, page 49, Gray Triggerfish Regional Management, there were no committee comments and therefore, the preferred alternative remains Preferred Alternative Number 1.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding the current preferred alternative?  Any offer of a motion to change that?  Hearing none, Mr. Minton.
MR. MINTON:  Action 11, page 53, Gray Triggerfish Recreational Management Measures, that item had no preferred alternative.  Committee members agreed that shifting length measurements from total length to fork length would make it easier to measure fish.

By voice vote with no nays, the committee recommends that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative:  Increase the gray triggerfish recreational size limit to 14 inches fork length, which should reduce landings by 60 percent.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.
MR. MINTON:  On Action 12, page 59, Gray Triggerfish Commercial Management Alternatives, this action item also had no preferred alternative.  Ms. Walker stated that she would support the same size limits for commercial and recreational sectors, but would prefer to not have vessel trip limits.

Dr. Shipp suggested that release mortality was less than 1 percent on gray triggerfish.  A motion to make the preferred alternative Alternative 3, to increase the commercial size limit to 16 inches fork length, which would reduce landings by 63 percent, failed by a tie vote of three to three.

A suggestion was made to create a simpler alternative by adding an alternative with a hard quota combined with a reduced size limit to reduce discards.  Stu Kennedy indicated that he would determine the appropriate quota to go with the size limit.  Under any size limit, the quota would be 80,440 pounds.
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 12, add an alternative for a fourteen-inch fork length commercial size limit with a hard quota and do not select a preferred alternative.
MR. GILL:  One of the open items at committee was the quota that was supplied here in the summary and I would ask Stu to clarify why the quota was not affected by size.

MR. KENNEDY:  I would have to ask you to repeat that, please.

MR. GILL:  Relative to the committee meeting on commercial size limit on triggers, the open question on the new alternative was what the quota would be and I note in the summary that you mention under any size limit that the quota is constant and you clarify the rationale for that, please?

MR. KENNEDY:  When you have a quota, it’s the quota that’s going to trigger a closure or the end of the season.  If you change the size limit to any size limit, change it from where it is, the season will either go quicker or go slower, but the trigger is still 80,000 pounds or whatever the quota was.  

In this case, if you look in Tab 3, if you look on page 47, the Alternative 3, the one that you selected at this point, which is the full time series, you’ll see the commercial reallocation would be 80,440 pounds.  That quota remains that, regardless of what other regulations that you would put in, because those would be added to it and slow the season down, maybe.  It’s like trip limits or whatever.  It may slow it down, but it isn’t going to be the trigger.

MS. MORRIS:  I think it was Mr. Horn who made a persuasive argument against the sixteen-inch size limit and I would just like him to restate that here for full council.  Am I right about that, Phil?

MR. HORN:  In my opinion, yes, that’s correct.  I said that in my history of our vessels that have fished all over the western Gulf, primarily, a sixteen-inch size limit fork length would virtually eliminate the triggerfish harvest of what we saw.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I just want to make a point of clarification about the motion here.  If you have an intention of offering a preferred, we probably need to amend the current committee motion, if anyone has that intention.  Otherwise, we will go to public hearing without a preferred alternative.  Seeing no other hands up for discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.
MR. MINTON:  The committee then reviewed the proposed dates and locations for public hearing for Amendment 30A.  Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, the following locations for public hearings to be held during the week of September 10th through 13th: Corpus Christi, Texas; Galveston, Texas; New Orleans, Louisiana; Biloxi, Mississippi; Orange Beach, Alabama; Destin/Miramar, Florida; Madeira Beach, Florida.
MR. HENDRIX:  I would like to include Palacios, Texas.  It would be a good idea to have another city on the Texas coast.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can we offer that up as an amendment to the committee motion?

MR. PERRET:  Second.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been seconded by Mr. Perret to add Palacios to the list.  Is there any objections to adding Palacios?  Do you want to create a slate?  It may be easier.  Let’s just treat this as a slate.  We’ll get them all right and then we’ll vote it up or down and it will be a substitute motion.

MR. TEEHAN:  This is because the hearings for Amendment 30A are going to be tied in with the hearings for Amendment 29, the grouper IFQ.  With some discussion with some folks in the hall, I think Panama City would be a better location for the grouper issue than Destin.  

We did do an Amendment 30 public hearing in Panama City six or eight months ago, whenever it was, and we did get triggerfish and amberjack people to show up there.  I think Panama City would be a better substitute for this and the subsequent Amendment 29 hearings.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If that is acceptable to the mover of the substitute motion and seconder.

MR. HENDRIX:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, it is.  That leaves us with Corpus Christi, Palacios, Galveston, New Orleans, Biloxi, Orange Beach, Panama City, and Madeira Beach.  Is that correct?  Yes.  That’s the substitute motion.  Is there any further discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the substitute motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The substitute motion passes.
MR. MINTON:  Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend to the full council that Amendment 30A be approved for public hearings.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of sending 30A to public hearing say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.

MS. WALKER:  Would it be too much of a problem to have staff supply the council with the rationale for the 1990 decisions on allocation?  I wasn’t privy to that, nor were probably most of the council members, but if we’re going to change the allocation, I think it would be advantageous to all of us to read what the rationale was in 1990, if you could have staff do that for us.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Atran, I’m assuming we’re saying we can get that to everyone, but what else can you add to that?

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  Do you want it in writing?  I was just going to summarize the reason why.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, I think what Ms. Walker is really wanting is possibly maybe the initial amendment, as well as the rationale that’s listed in there as well as if we would have some of the testimony at the time still on archive.  Is that what you’re requesting, Ms. Walker?  Can we manage to get that, Mr. Leard and Mr. Swingle?

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll distribute that to everyone.  Back to Mr. Minton.

MR. MINTON:  That moves to Amendment 30B, the options paper for gag and red grouper.  That’s Tab B, Number 5.  Mr. Atran summarized the Standing and Special Reef Fish SSC review on the gag assessment model runs using the Lorenzen technique to scale natural mortality to the age of the fish rather than using a fixed natural mortality rate.  
The SSC concluded that the SEDAR-10, with subsequent changes made by the SEDAR Review Panel, represented the best available scientific information.  Mr. Atran then reviewed the action items in the Amendment 30B options paper.  Those action items are as follows: Action 1, Set Gag Thresholds and Benchmarks; Action 2, Red Grouper Minimum Stock Size Threshold; Action 3, Set Gag TAC; Action 4, Set Red Grouper TAC; Action 5, Red and Gag Grouper Allocations; Action 6, Accountability Measures; Action 7, Shallow-Water Grouper, Red Grouper and Gag Quotas; Action 8, Application of Quota Closures; Action 9, Recreational Harvest of Gag and Red Grouper; Action 10, Alternatives to Reduce Discard Mortality of Grouper; Action 11, Closed Areas; Action 12, Closed Area Duration.
Mr. Gill noted that in Action 1, gag thresholds and benchmarks, the formula used to calculate MSST, which is one minus M SSB MSY, the actual numerical value of MSST could change in future stock assessments.  Dr. Crabtree noted that throughout the document the term “current”, as in Fcurrent, actually referred to 2004.  He then asked that the document be clarified.

In the discussion for Action 4, it was noted that the second paragraph was confusing, since it stated that stock biomass should increase slowly through 2015, but also that stock biomass was expected to decline as the 1999 year class moves through the fishery.  Mr. Atran responded that the discussion would be reworded to eliminate the confusion.

Under Action 6, accountability criteria for groupers, page 23, it was noted that sub-options specifically directed the Regional Administrator to reduce the recreational fishing season in response to a recreational harvest overage.  It was felt that other management actions, such as reduced bag limits, should be considered for this section, and a motion was made to add sub-sub-options to sub-option a for alternative actions.

By consensus, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 6, Alternatives 2 and 3, sub-option a have sub-sub-options added to select for alternative management actions in response to recreational harvest overages.  If I had known how complicated that was to read, I would have never offered it.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a complicated committee motion.

MR. KENNEDY:  Mr. Chairman, there’s comment in this section that I’ve got to pull and that was that it was explained that this was a typo when we were talking about how sub-option a in both of them were not the same and that was my fault.  They are correct in the document the way they are.

If you look at Alternative 3, it is by species and so it is reducing the harvest for that species and so the sub-option a under that one, which is season for that grouper species, recreational fishing season for that grouper species, is correct.  I just wanted to fix that.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Kennedy, for that clarification.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.
MR. MINTON:  Under Action 9, recreational management measures, committee members felt that the range of alternatives as presented was confusing.  Mr. Atran responded that the section would be rewritten to make it less so.  Ms. Morris asked that the dead discard estimates in response to size limit changes be included in the document.
Under Action 10, reduce discard mortality, Steve Atran noted that the IPT recommended that this action be removed from the amendment, since Alternative 2, to require circle hooks, venting tools, et cetera, was redundant with a similar proposal in Reef Fish 27/14. 
Following discussion, committee members felt that it would be premature to remove the section until National Marine Fisheries Service makes its final decision on Fish 27/Shrimp 14.  That should occur sometime before the October meeting and it could be reconsidered at that time.

Under Action 11, closed areas, Ms. Morris asked that a discussion of the reduction in the male to female ratio and need to protect the male population be included as rationale.  Ms. Walker questioned whether it was possible to attain any measurable benefits associated with the closed areas that could be incorporated into the status of stock calculations. 
Steve Atran stated that he could forward questions on measuring the success or impacts of the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps reserves to the Panama City Laboratory so that they could be prepared to address them when they give a presentation at the October/November council meeting. 

Under Action 12, closed area duration, Ms. Walker noted that under the Magnuson-Act reauthorization, there were certain requirement with respect to closed areas and the council should make sure they are adhered to.  Roy Crabtree noted that those requirements were in Section 303, but they referred to totally closed areas, which is not the case with Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps.  That concluded our discussion on 30B, if you want to pause and see if you’ve got any questions, Mr. Chairman.
MS. MORRIS:  Back on Action 9, Roy Crabtree noted that he’s already asked the Science Center for an evaluation of reducing red grouper minimum size limits and I’m wondering if we could also ask for some analysis of reducing the gag size limits and this idea of a slot.

DR. CRABTREE:  I believe what we asked of the Science Center is to evaluate the size limits for both red grouper and gag.  It was my understanding that Mr. Atran was going to add something in here looking at reducing the red grouper commercial size limit and is that correct?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I believe so, but I don’t know if that addressed the question about slots that Ms. Morris just asked.  Could you add that to your request of the Center?

DR. CRABTREE:  We will look into that when we get back.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Minton, I think it’s back to you.

MR. MINTON:  We then moved to a scoping document for Amendment 29, Grouper Limited Access, which is Tab B, Number 7.  Dr. Diagne reviewed the scoping document for Reef Fish Amendment 29.  The document discusses the purpose and need for Amendment 29, provides a brief description of the commercial grouper fishery, and presents management measures considered in the amendment.

These would be as follows:  Action 1, Elimination of Latent Permits; Action 2, Buyback or Buyout Program; Action 3, Permit Endorsement; Action 4, Individual Fishing Quota; Action 5, Effort-Based Approach Individual Transferable Effort Quota, ITEQ.  
The document discussed the expected benefits and drawbacks of the possible actions.  In general, the intent of the amendment is to reduce overcapacity, improve profitability and working conditions and reduce bycatch. 

The committee members noted that Amendment 30B was involved in related issues and asked if the two amendments could proceed on a similar timeline. In the ensuing discussion, it was decided that the development of the two amendments was too far apart.  One was about January 2008 and this would be at least a year later and so it was just not a possibility.
Mr. Gill stated that Environmental Defense Fund had expressed an interest in bringing two fishermen from British Columbia to the next council meeting to give a presentation on their experiences with multispecies IFQ systems that they were fishing under.
The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council request Environmental Defense to bring the British Columbia fishermen to the next council meeting to discuss their IFQ systems and expenses would be paid by Environmental Defense.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.

MR. MINTON:  The committee discussed scoping meeting locations for the Amendment 29.  Dr. Diagne suggested having the scoping meetings along with the Amendment 30A public hearings, with additional locations added as needed.  After reviewing the Amendment 30A hearing locations, the committee felt an additional scoping meeting should be scheduled in southwest Florida, specifically Ft. Myers Beach.

The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council approve the following scoping meeting locations for the Reef Fish Amendment 29 scoping document:  Corpus Christi, Texas; Galveston, Texas;  New Orleans, Louisiana; Biloxi, Mississippi; Orange Beach, Alabama; Destin/Miramar, Florida; Madeira Beach, Florida; Fort Myers Beach, Florida.  Scoping meetings are to be held in conjunction with Amendment 30A public hearings.  We may want to amend those based on what we did earlier, but I had to go through this like it was.
MR. TEEHAN:  That was going to be my comment, is to change Destin/Miramar to Panama City.

MR. HENDRIX:  I’ll second that if you’ll include Palacios, Texas as well.
MR. TEEHAN:  Certainly.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, we’ll just consider this a substitute motion to the original motion by adding those two cities.

MR. SIMPSON:  Is Fort Myers new to this list and not the other?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It is new to this list.  Was that the intent, Mr. Teehan?

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m not the one who actually added that, but I think the issue here is that Fort Myers Beach is very pertinent to Amendment 29, grouper.  I’m not sure if amberjack and triggerfish is that important there.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s fine.  Then we definitely need to just keep this as a different slate and treat it as a substitute motion now with this new slate.  We have a motion by Mr. Teehan and a second by Mr. Hendrix that we go to the locations of Corpus Christi, Galveston, Palacios, New Orleans, Biloxi, Orange Beach, Panama City, Madeira Beach, and Fort Myers Beach.  Any objections to the substitute motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.
MR. MINTON:  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the Scoping Document for Reef Fish Amendment 29 be approved for scoping meetings.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion to send the document to scoping.  Is there any further discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, is there any objection to the committee motion? Hearing none, the motion passes.
MS. WALKER:  I would like to ask Dr. Crabtree if we could have the Science Center give us some information or their opinion on the issue of the percentage of males in the grouper fishery and the reproductive success in gag with those closed areas.  Do you think by our next council meeting you could do that?
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ll do the best that we can and I would ask if the council could send a request to Alex Chester for this.  Mr. Chairman, I was asking that the council send a request to Alex Chester at the Science Center requesting the analysis that Ms. Walker is looking for.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we want to just do that or would you like to make a motion, Ms. Walker?

MS. WALKER:  If you’re going to do it, I don’t see any point in making a motion.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We can certainly do it.  We will look for you to help us with the wording so that we get it exactly as you would like it.  I actually thought that Mr. Atran said we were going to have some of that that was just in the report, I thought, but I may be confused as to what you’re trying to get out of that.  With that, Mr. Minton.
MR. MINTON:  Finally, Response From Oil/Gas Companies on Compliance with Fishing Rules, Dr. Crabtree noted that he had sent a letter to the Chairman of the Nation Ocean Industries Association explaining fishing regulations that are applicable to persons fishing from offshore platforms.
In a nutshell, he has not received anything to date.  He stated that he will try to initiate a discussion with some of the organizations involved with offshore platforms.  Any discussion on that?  Okay.
Geographic Management Measures for Red Snapper, Tab B, Number 9(a), the committee reviewed the minutes from the June 2007 council meeting in which a motion was passed directing staff to initiate a framework action to address geographic management for the red snapper fishery.  
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the council table the initiation of a framework action to address geographic management for the red snapper fishery to a meeting in the future.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I was just curious if that should be run by the new Recreational Red Snapper AP as an alternative that they would be looking at as far as the innovative ways of managing the stock.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think the point that we were saying here is that we’re not going to proceed forward with any action by the council.  Certainly when we pull that group together, that can be one of many things they would be looking at.  I think they will have that purview, if they would like, to go down that road.  Any other discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.
MR. MINTON:  That concluded our business.  There is an error in the minutes here.  The meeting adjourned at 5:20, early, for us.  I want that duly noted.  It is rare that we get to do that and so I’m going to point that out, please.  Thank you.  That concludes the Reef Fish Committee report.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other business to come before Reef Fish?

MR. GILL:  There was an item on the Reef Fish Committee agenda that did not get addressed and I don’t know if it’s appropriate to address it at this time.  The heading was Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP and I don’t know what the issue is.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The only thing we had said is we’re going to schedule them at the earliest time possible, unless there’s some other discussion that a member put on that.  I’m not aware of what would have led us to that discussion.  I don’t think anyone else is aware of why it may have gotten there, Mr. Gill.  With that, let’s take a fifteen-minute break.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we start taking our seats again, please?  At this point, we’ll be moving on to the Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee Report and it’s Tab J.  Everyone is getting back to their seats and resuming order.  Ms. Foote will be giving us the report from the Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum.

JOINT REEF FISH/MACKEREL/RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT
MS. FOOTE:  The Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee met and we started with having Wayne summarize the public input on the public hearing draft on the Generic Amendment on Regulations of Offshore Marine Aquaculture.

We had a disappointing zero public turnout at the seven public hearings we had.  It was kind of the lowlight of it, but we got real good written comments in and he also summarized the SSC comments.  They took no official actions, but provided comments from individual members.  
The committee passed the following motion:  To have the IPT incorporate and address the concerns raised by public review, SSC, council and have General Counsel review the document and provide their input to the IPT and I so move on behalf of the committees.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  Is there any objection to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.

MS. FOOTE:  The joint committee began reviewing the amendment text and posed the following motions:  To tie the purpose and need section on page 13 to the objectives of each FMP and I so move on behalf of the committees.  
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there further direction for the rewrite?  We have a committee motion and is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  All those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.
MS. FOOTE:  A motion passed amending Action 3 on page 21, Preferred Alternative 3 to remove “one or more of” so the sentence would read: “Establish the following permit conditions” and so I move on behalf of the committees.  
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.
MS. FOOTE:  A motion passed amending Action 3, Preferred Alternative 3, Subsection b, to remove “one or more of” and so the text would read: “Describe plans for the following” and I so move on behalf of the committees.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There’s another committee motion clarifying language.  Is there any discussion?  Is there any objections to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  

MS. FOOTE:  A motion passed amending Action 3, Preferred Alternative 3b on page 22 to add a sub (v): emergency disaster plan for hurricanes, net and/or cage failure, escapement or pollution event and so I move on behalf of the committees.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion?  All those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  

MS. FOOTE:  A motion passed that Items 1 to 9 on page 23 be added to the Preferred Alternative 3 for Action 3 and I so move on behalf of the committees.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion?  All those in favor say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 

MS. FOOTE:  A motion passed that Action 4, Preferred Alternative 4 on page 33 be reworded to read as follows:  Allow the aquaculture of all marine species in the Gulf of Mexico managed by the council and send a letter to NOAA Fisheries Service requesting development of concurrent rulemaking to allow aquaculture of highly migratory species.  Do not allow non-native species, transgenic species or otherwise genetically modified species to be used for aquaculture in the Gulf of Mexico and I so move on behalf of the committees.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  All those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 

MS. FOOTE:  A motion passed that Action 6, Preferred Alternative 4 on page 40, which reads: Do not establish marine aquaculture areas but establish general siting criteria to be applied on a case-by-case basis to ensure reliable offshore growing system technology is used to provide environmental safeguards.  Siting criteria would include but not be limited to the items in Table 6.7-1 and requirements of Army Corps of Engineers, Minerals Management Service, Environmental Protection Agency, NOAA Fisheries Service and other regulatory agencies with authority in the EEZ as applied to aquaculture and I so move on behalf of the committees.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  

MS. FOOTE:  A motion passed that Action 8, Preferred Alternative 2, to delete “one or more of” and I so move on behalf of the committees.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There’s a committee motion editing some of the previous document again.  Is there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.
MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other business to come under the aquaculture area of our committee reports?  Hearing none, basically that concludes the committee reports that we had today.  

I do want to remind anyone in the audience that when we do adjourn that we will clear the room as quickly as we can and they were going to hold the workgroup discussion that we were going to have, the council and National Marine Fisheries Service was going to have, with any members of the public who are here and, of course, we will check back this evening, because it was scheduled for the evening as well.

Before we leave, we did have an HMS report this morning and I kind of wanted to get the feel of the council as to whether they wanted to respond to that in any way, because it appears this will be our one opportunity.  The comment period will in fact close prior to us having our meeting in November, assuming they don’t extend it for any reason.

MS. WALKER:  Would you like a motion, Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, Ms. Walker.  If you have some specific points you would like to raise, I would like to have that in the form of a motion, yes.

MS. WALKER:  I make a motion that we object to the closure of blacktip sharks in the Gulf of Mexico due to the fact that the species is not overfished, overfishing is not occurring, and that as we heard in public testimony today, identifying this species is not a problem.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been seconded by Mr. Daughdrill and I’m assuming what you’re saying there is that we will write a letter and express our comment rejecting or expressing this as our comment.

DR. SHIPP:  Just as clarification, it should be the recreational harvest.
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do you accept that as a friendly amendment there, Ms. Walker?  Mr. Daughdrill does as well.

MR. SIMPSON:  Maybe people are going to after this, but there were several comments that I thought were of benefit that might need to be memorialized in a letter, the regional aspect versus the non-regional aspect and using some similar data programs and not creating new data programs.  That’s a couple that I remember right off the top.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The identification issue, not being able to identify or being able to identify.

MR. TEEHAN:  Would it be appropriate in this letter to ask for an extension to the comment period?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It would certainly be appropriate.  I’m not certain it will be granted, but we can certainly ask.  If they did choose to extend, we would have obviously more time to digest the presentation and the DEIS, which was put out on the 27th, and have a little more robust discussion regarding that at the next meeting.

I assume, the way heads were nodding, that no one was in disagreement with the things that Larry was trying to add to this motion.  Larry, would you repeat those so that we could capture that?

MR. SIMPSON:  Two that I quickly remember, and I think Susan brought it up and it was a good point, is why do we want to separate from three regions and consolidate to one region and certainly, at least the Gulf of Mexico, should have its own particular season or management area or unit.  That was one thing.

The other thing was I’m scared that people are going to start running off and developing new data collection systems and so we’re going to have a plethora of these things when one would work a lot better and we would all get together and so making sure to utilize existing data systems.  That’s only the two that I remember right off the top of my head, but I’m sure there were others.  There were some good comments, I thought.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve also had the request to lengthen the comment period.  In my mind, we would just ask for lengthening the comment period so that the councils could review it in a timely fashion or in a fashion where we would have a chance to actually review the document and have a good discussion about it versus the way it came out before our council meeting here.

DR. SHIPP:  Would it be appropriate for me to get Dr. Branstetter at the mic and ask a few questions about blacktip distribution?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that would be excellent, yes.  Mr. Atran, did you have a comment as Dr. Branstetter is moving to the mic?

MR. ATRAN:  Just a request for clarification.  On the request to lengthen the comment period, is that in future actions so that we can convene or is that you want an extension of this comment period?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we would ask for an extension of this comment period, given the timing of the DEIS publication and our receiving this document prior to this meeting, but certainly consider that timing when you have future actions as well.  That’s how I would phrase it.

MR. ATRAN:  Then my understanding is we would want the comment period extended until a week or so after our next council meeting.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  In time for us to finish the next council meeting and then actually get a comment submitted if we wanted to make a more robust comment.

DR. SHIPP:  Steve, I know that you left sharks many years ago behind you, but you have a very extensive history in the biology of blacktips and spinners and could you give us some insight into the distinction or information we have on the relationship between Gulf stocks and Atlantic stocks?  Is there any tagging information or is there any evidence that the stocks are essentially separate?

DR. STEVE BRANSTETTER:  Not to my knowledge.  I know there was some genetic work being done several years ago, but I don’t know that they ever found the proper markers.  It wasn’t that there may not be a stock distinction, but the markers hadn’t been found yet.

DR. SHIPP:  In your judgment and history, do you think that the Gulf stocks of blacktips are essentially resident and don’t make regular migrations to the other side?  In other words, what I’m trying to establish is -- The contention is that the Atlantic side they’re in trouble and in the Gulf they’re not and how certain are we that those two populations are relatively distinct?

DR. BRANSTETTER:  I know there has been tagging work that has shown that blacktips have migrated around the tip of Florida.  Whether a blacktip born off Texas winds up off New York on a regular basis, I sincerely doubt that.

MR. SIMPSON:  If you’re getting to this issue of one region versus two or three regions, even if they are one stock, I think there should be a management unit.  They should be looked at and managed separately, even if they are one genetic stock.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we have somewhat the flavor of the discussion for writing a letter and is there any other comments we would like to include in the letter if this doesn’t capture your specific point?  Then we’ll vote it up or down.  Hearing no further questions or comments, all those --
MR. MINTON:  Can we ask who is going to be evaluating the recovery of the dusky in 400 years?

DR. CRABTREE:  Vernon, that would be me.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Roy is confident he is going to be here to give the answer to the council at that time.  Staff has assured me that they’re going to ask Amanda for this portion early so that we can write the letter and make sure that we don’t miss any of the salient points that were discussed.

MR. HORN:  Since this fish -- I’ve looked at the presentation this morning and the PowerPoint information we have that that fish is not overfished and nor is it undergoing overfishing -- Since there’s a tremendous amount of blacktips caught inshore, particularly in Alabama in the gillnet fishery as a bycatch -- They catch a lot of them in the mud fishery in Mobile Bay.

MR. MINTON:  Some of it’s directed, Mr. Horn, or it used to be.

MR. HORN:  It still is.  It still is, but why would you just want to do it for the recreational when you could allow -- They are easy to tell one from the other.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Go ahead and clarify, Mr. Minton.

MR. MINTON:  It was my understanding that the closure in the rule was directed specifically at the recreational fishery.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t think either of our HMS folks are still here to clarify that.

MR. MINTON:  We certainly do have some issues on the allocation, the division of that, and why are they separating it out, which by default when they go from three geographic regions and three trimesters to one, it closes us anyway, to everybody.

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Anyone else with further comment?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passed.  Wayne just suggested if the states send letters prior to us having a letter sent would the state directors circulate it amongst each other and certainly we’ll do that.  I think everyone can do that if they are first out of the box on a letter.  Any other discussion to come before the council?  Any other business to come before the council?  Hearing none, the council is adjourned.
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 2:55 o’clock p.m., August 1, 2007.)
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PAGE 7:  Motion that the council send a letter of support for House Resolution 6 and that council staff have editorial license to include areas of concern discussed at this meeting.  The motion carried on page 11.
PAGE 83:  Motion to establish a long-term program to collect age structure by cooperative research program, MARFIN, and similar programs that could use recreational and commercial harvesters to collect samples and associated data.  The motion carried on page 83.
PAGE 83:  Motion to recommend holding a SEDAR Assessment on red drum for 2009.  The motion carried on page 84.
PAGE 84:  Motion to back the Red Drum Ad Hoc Panel to begin to establish a long-term program to collect the age structure by cooperative research program, MARFIN, and similar programs that could use recreational and commercial harvesters to collect samples and associated data.  The motion carried on page 85.
PAGE 94:  Motion that the preferred alternative for Action 7 be Alternative 2:  Establish a constant F rebuilding plan for gray triggerfish defined by the constant FOY projection from the 2006 assessment.  Directed TAC levels for the 2008 through 2012 would be set at the directed yield for each year.  TAC for 2008 would be 0.5 million pounds, TAC in 2009 would be 0.58 million pounds, TAC in 2010 would be 0.66 million pounds, TAC in 2011 would be 0.73 million pounds, and TAC in 2012 would be 0.79 million pounds.  The motion carried on page 94.
PAGE 96:  Motion to add a new Alternative 5.   If commercial and/or recreational gray triggerfish landings, as estimated by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center, exceed the three-year running average total allowable catch associated with fishing at FOY (Table 2.2.3), then the council shall request the Regional Administrator to implement temporary regulations in the following year to return landings to the target annual TAC level (annual catch limit) as specified in the preferred rebuilding plan in Action 6.  In year one of the rebuilding plan, the accountability measure will be the same as for Alternatives 2 and 3 and in year two of the rebuilding plan, overages will be based on average landings during 2008 and 2009 and thereafter, a three year running average will be used.  The motion carried on page 101.
PAGE 94:  Motion that the Preferred Alternative for Action 8 be Alternative 4:  If commercial and/or recreational gray triggerfish landings, as estimated by the Southeast Fishery Center, exceed the three-year running average TAC associated with fishing at FOY, which is in Table 2.2.3, then the Regional Administrator shall issue a notice reducing the length of the fishing season for the sector experiencing the overage by a percentage equal to the average percentage overage during the previous three years.  In year one of the rebuilding plan, the accountability measure will be the same as for Alternatives 2 and 3, in year two of the rebuilding plan overages will be based on average landings during 2008 and 2009 and thereafter, a three year running average will be used.  The motion carried on page 102.
PAGE 102:  Motion that Alternative 1 be the preferred alternative in Action 9.  The motion failed on page 104.
PAGE 104:  Motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative:  Increase the gray triggerfish recreational size limit to 14 inches fork length, which should reduce landings by 60 percent.  The motion carried on page 104.
PAGE 105:  Motion that in Action 12 to add an alternative for a fourteen-inch fork length commercial size limit with a hard quota and do not select a preferred alternative.  The motion carried on page 106.
PAGE 106:  Motion to approve the following locations for public hearings to be held during the week of September 10th through 13th: Corpus Christi, Texas; Galveston, Texas; Palacios, Texas; New Orleans, Louisiana; Biloxi, Mississippi; Orange Beach, Alabama; Panama City, Florida; Madeira Beach, Florida.  The motion carried on page 107.
PAGE 107:  Motion that Amendment 30A be approved for public hearings.  The motion carried on page 107.
PAGE 108:  Motion that in Action 6, Alternatives 2 and 3, sub-option a have sub-sub-options added to select for alternative management actions in response to recreational harvest overages.  The motion carried on page 109.
PAGE 111:  Motion that the council request Environmental Defense to bring the British Columbia fishermen to the next council meeting to discuss their IFQ systems and expenses would be paid by Environmental Defense.  The motion carried on page 111.
PAGE 111:  Motion that the council approve the following scoping meeting locations for the Reef Fish Amendment 29 scoping document:  Corpus Christi, Texas; Galveston, Texas; Palacios, Texas; New Orleans, Louisiana; Biloxi, Mississippi; Orange Beach, Alabama; Panama City, Florida; Madeira Beach, Florida; Fort Myers Beach, Florida.  Scoping meetings are to be held in conjunction with Amendment 30A public hearings.  The motion carried on page 112.
PAGE 112:  Motion that the Scoping Document for Reef Fish Amendment 29 be approved for scoping meetings.  The motion carried on page 112.
PAGE 113:  Motion that the council table the initiation of a framework action to address geographic management for the red snapper fishery to a meeting in the future.  The motion carried on page 113.
PAGE 114:  Motion to have the IPT incorporate and address the concerns raised by public review, SSC, council and have General Counsel review the document and provide their input to the IPT.  The motion carried on page 115.
PAGE 115:  Motion to tie the purpose and need section on page 13 to the objectives of each FMP.  The motion carried on page 115.
PAGE 115:  Motion to amend Action 3 on page 21, Preferred Alternative 3, to remove “one or more of” so the sentence would read: “Establish the following permit conditions”.  The motion carried on page 115.
PAGE 115:  Motion to amend Action 3, Preferred Alternative 3, Subsection b, to remove “one or more of” and so the text would read: “Describe plans for the following”.  The motion carried on page 115.

PAGE 115:  Motion to amend Action 3, Preferred Alternative 3b on page 22 to add a sub (v): emergency disaster plan for hurricanes, net and/or cage failure, escapement or pollution event.  The motion carried on page 115.

PAGE 115:  Motion that Items 1 to 9 on page 23 be added to the Preferred Alternative 3 for Action 3.  The motion carried on page 116.

PAGE 116:  Motion that Action 4, Preferred Alternative 4, on page 33 be reworded to read as follows:  Allow the aquaculture of all marine species in the Gulf of Mexico managed by the council and send a letter to NOAA Fisheries Service requesting development of concurrent rulemaking to allow aquaculture of highly migratory species.  Do not allow non-native species, transgenic species or otherwise genetically modified species to be used for aquaculture in the Gulf of Mexico.  The motion carried on page 116.

PAGE 116:  Motion that Action 6, Preferred Alternative 4, on page 40, which reads: Do not establish marine aquaculture areas but establish general siting criteria to be applied on a case-by-case basis to ensure reliable offshore growing system technology is used to provide environmental safeguards.  Siting criteria would include but not be limited to the items in Table 6.7-1 and requirements of Army Corps of Engineers, Minerals Management Service, Environmental Protection Agency, NOAA Fisheries Service and other regulatory agencies with authority in the EEZ as applied to aquaculture.  The motion carried on page 116.

PAGE 116:  Motion that Action 8, Preferred Alternative 2, to delete “one or more of”.  The motion carried on page 116.

PAGE 117:  Motion to write a letter from the council to object to the closure of the recreational harvest of blacktip sharks in the Gulf of Mexico including consolidating three regions to one, the Gulf of Mexico should have its own region, utilizing existing data collection systems, and lengthen the comment period.  The motion carried on page 121.
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